

http://www.ub.tuwien.ac.at/eng



Der Einfluss einer verbesserten Usability auf Konversionsraten

Analyse der Jobbörse Profesia.sk

DIPLOMARBEIT

zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades

Diplom-Ingenieurin

im Rahmen des Studiums

Software Engineering & Internet Computing

eingereicht von

Katarína Smolíková

Matrikelnummer 1528686

an der Fakultät für Informatik

der Technischen Universität Wien

Betreuung: Ao.Univ.Prof. Mag.rer.soc.oec. Dr.phil. Margit Pohl

Wien, 25. September 2017

Katarína Smolíková

Margit Pohl



The effect of usability on the conversion rate

Analysis of the job searching portal Profesia.sk

DIPLOMA THESIS

submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Diplom-Ingenieurin

in

Software Engineering & Internet Computing

by

Katarína Smolíková

Registration Number 1528686

to the Faculty of Informatics

at the TU Wien

Advisor: Ao.Univ.Prof. Mag.rer.soc.oec. Dr.phil. Margit Pohl

Vienna, 25th September, 2017

Katarína Smolíková

Margit Pohl

Erklärung zur Verfassung der Arbeit

Katarína Smolíková Lovinského 12, 81104, Bratislava, Slovakia

Hiermit erkläre ich, dass ich diese Arbeit selbständig verfasst habe, dass ich die verwendeten Quellen und Hilfsmittel vollständig angegeben habe und dass ich die Stellen der Arbeit – einschließlich Tabellen, Karten und Abbildungen –, die anderen Werken oder dem Internet im Wortlaut oder dem Sinn nach entnommen sind, auf jeden Fall unter Angabe der Quelle als Entlehnung kenntlich gemacht habe.

Wien, 25. September 2017

Katarína Smolíková

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my gratitude to my advisor Professor Margit Pohl for her useful comments and remarks that greatly improved this thesis. Further, I would like to thank my colleagues from Profesia.sk, especially my superiors for allowing me to use the internal data for my thesis. Last but not least, I want to thank my colleagues from the Optimization team who provided me with valuable insights and who have supported me through the entire process.

Abstract

Conversion rate optimization is one of the top priorities for numerous online businesses. Companies want to optimize the number of purchases, email sign ups, registrations or other website performances. Nevertheless, when trying to increase the conversion rate they often neglect the usability aspect of the website. In this thesis, we examine whether improvements in the usability of a website also lead to an increased conversion rate.

In order to analyze this issue, we decided to run a series of A/B tests on the job searching portal Profesia.sk. After locating a usability issue, we proposed and developed a solution. Furthermore, we split the traffic in two halves and displayed the improved version of the website only to one half of the users. After reaching a significant sample size, we stopped the experiment and compared the conversion rates of both versions. By using the A/B testing method, we were certain that the differences in conversion rates were caused by modifications that we made and not due to seasonal trends or coincidence. In the majority of our experiments, we considered a conversion to be sending an application to a job offer.

The results of the experiments proved that there is a correlation between usability and conversion rate. Although in some experiments there was only a negligible shift in the conversion rate, especially in experiments which handled a serious usability flaw, the improved versions performed significantly better. In this thesis, we showed that enhancing usability leads to a higher conversion rate.

Abstract

Die Optimierung der Konversionsrate ist eine der Hautprioritäten für zahlreiche Online-Unternehmen. Die Unternehmen wollen die Anzahl der Einkäufe, E-Mail-Anmeldungen, Registrierungen und andere Leistungen auf der Website optimieren. Um die Konversionsrate zu erhöhen, vernachlässigen die Unternehmen oft den Aspekt der Nutzbarkeit von Webseiten. In dieser Arbeit untersuchen wir, ob Verbesserungen der Nutzbarkeit von Webseiten auch zu einer erhöhten Konversionsrate führen.

Für die Analyse dieses Problems haben wir uns entschlossen, eine Reihe von A/B-Tests auf dem Job-Suchportal Profesia.sk durchzuführen. Nach der Identifizierung des Nutzbarkeitsproblems haben wir eine Lösung entworfen und entwickelt. Dann werden wir den Betrieb in zwei Hälften geteilt und verbesserte Version der Website wurde nur einer Hälfte der Nutzer dargestellt. Nach dem Erreichen einer signifikanten Stichprobengröße haben wir das Experiment gestoppt und die Konversionsraten beider Versionen verglichen. Mit der A/B-Testmethode waren wir sicher, dass die Unterschiede in den Konversionsraten durch die von uns durchgeführten Modifikationen verursacht wurden und nicht durch saisonale Trends oder Zufälle. In der Mehrzahl unserer Experimente wurde eine gesendete Bewerbung um ein Jobangebot für Konversion gehalten.

Die Ergebnisse von Experimenten zeigten, dass es eine Korrelation zwischen Nutzbarkeit und Konversionsraten gibt. Obwohl es in einigen Experimenten nur vernachlässigbare Verschiebung der Konversionsrate gab, vor allem in den Experimenten, die einen ernsthaften Nutzbarkeitsfehler erfassen, führten die verbesserten Versionen zu deutlich besseren Ergebnissen. In dieser Arbeit haben wir gezeigt, dass die Verbesserung der Nutzbarkeit zu höheren Konversionsraten führt.

Contents

Abstract				
Al	Abstract			
Contents				
1	Intr	oduction	1	
2	State of the art			
	2.1	Usability of job search portals	5	
	2.2	Relationship between usability and conversion rate	7	
	2.3	Usability evaluation techniques	8	
	2.4	Increasing conversion rate	13	
3	Met	hodology	15	
	3.1	Finding usability issues	15	
	3.2	Proposing solutions	20	
	3.3	Ranking the solutions	20	
	3.4	A/B testing	21	
	3.5	Evaluation of the results	24	
	3.6	Drawing a conclusion	25	
4	\mathbf{Res}	ults	27	
	4.1	Experiments conducted on the application form page	28	
	4.2	Experiments done on other pages	44	
5	Discussion			
	5.1	Experiments done on the application form page	53	
	5.2	Experiments done on other pages	55	
	5.3	Effect of usability on the conversion rate	56	
6	Crit	tical reflection	59	
	6.1	Methodology assessment	59	
	6.2	Validity of the results	61	

xiii

	6.3	Comparison with related work	62	
	6.4	Comparing the effects of usability on customer conversion and retention		
		at ecommerce websites	62	
	6.5	Website Quality and Consumer Online Purchase Intention of Air Ticket	63	
7	Sun	nmary and future work	65	
	7.1	Future work	65	
	7.2	Summary	66	
List of Figures				
Li	List of Tables			
Gl	Glossary			
Bi	Bibliography			

CHAPTER

Introduction

In recent years, the internet has become an essential tool for finding a job. According to the data presented in [1], in 1998, only 5.7 percent of people searched for jobs online. By 2003, the number increased to 11.5 percent. Moreover, a survey [2] conducted in years 2008/2009 showed that 86.1 percent of unemployed people with internet access were looking for a job online. Interestingly, a study [3] from 2004 found that internet job searching was associated with longer durations of unemployment in the years 1999/2000. However, a study [2] conducted around a decade later found that using the internet to search for jobs has decreased the duration of unemployment by about 25 percent. The study states (as one of the factors for this) design improvements carried out on the main internet job search sites.

The job portal Profesia.sk also had to go through this evolution process. The portal was founded as a Slovak company in 1997 and is currently owned by the Finnish media group Alma Media. Over the years, it has become not only the leading job searching portal in Slovakia, but, moreover, it has basically established a monopoly. In addition, the portal is established in the Czech Republic as Profesia.cz and in Hungary as Workania.hu and it is among the most visited job portals in both of these countries.

The objectives of the portal are very much dependent on the job market situation in the given country. At the time of the financial crisis in 2007-2008, the objective was to encourage companies to use Profesia.sk for job advertisement. However, with the improving economy and decreasing unemployment, it has become more difficult for the companies to find employees. According to Eurostat statistics, the unemployment rate in Slovakia in August 2016 was 9.5 percent, which is a decrease by 16.77 percent when compared to August 2015 [4]. Because of the low unemployment rates and the fact that the applicants are often not meeting the labor market requirements, it has become increasingly difficult for companies to find potential employees. Therefore, in the current job market situation, the goal of the job portal is to encourage people to send reactions to job offers.

1. INTRODUCTION

Since sending a reaction to a job offer is what is now most valuable for the website, in this thesis, we will consider it as a conversion. In most ecommerce websites, the term conversion rate is connected with the number of people who complete an online purchase. However, the conversion rate can be defined as the percentage of users who take the desired action [5]. In our case, the desired action is sending a reaction to a job offer. Therefore, the term increasing the conversion rate in this context means increasing the percentage of users who send a reaction. In this thesis, we will examine the relationship between the usability of a website and the conversion rate.

Usability is defined by ISO 9241 as the effectiveness, efficiency and satisfaction with which specified users achieve specified goals in particular environments [6]. The first challenge in comparing usability and conversion rate is the fact that while the conversion rate is a purely quantitative attribute, usability on the other hand is a qualitative attribute which is difficult to assess. Since usability is difficult to measure and its impact on the revenues is not always instantly visible, it is often neglected by executives. They often care only about the conversion rate, focusing only on simple, cheap and short-term solutions. However, fixating on the conversion rate only can have a severe impact on the usability of the website. In this thesis, we will examine the importance of usability in connection to the conversion rate. For this examination we will use Profesia.sk, where we will conduct the experiments.

We will use an iterative approach to conduct the experiments. Firstly, we will analyze the usability of the website. In the next step, possible solutions will be suggested and the chosen solution will be tested using A/B testing. Finally, the results of the experiment will be evaluated. This process will be repeated for several use cases. After conducting and evaluating all the experiments individually, overall results will be assessed.

The analysis of usability will be done by examining the data about user behavior through the Hotjar tool and Google Analytics. Hotjar provides possibilities to gather feedback through online surveys or to analyze user behavior through heatmaps and visitor recordings. Although the heatmaps are based on the cursor position only, there is a very strong correlation between the position of the cursor and the gaze of the user. A study conducted by Huang [7] compared the gaze and cursor positions of participants. It proved that the positions were quite similar. Furthermore, Google Analytics will be used for examining overall user behavior on the website. Log file based web analytics has been used for the evaluation and improvement of website content in several scientific papers. Jana and Chatterjee [8] used information about page views, hits, user sessions and the location of users to analyze the content of The Energy and Resources Institute's website. However, Google Analytics significantly changed the whole process of website analytics by introducing a great number of complex functionalities. It is currently the most popular web analytic tool. Although Google does not publish data about the number of users, according to the tool Similartech [9], almost 50 million websites use Google Analytics, which is more than 25 percent of all websites. The tool provides a great amount of information which can be used for usability analysis. Research by Hasan [10] showed that using Google Analytics metrics such as percentage of site exits, bounce

rate, average number of page views per visit etc., can identify general potential usability problems on the site overall and on specific pages. Last but not least, user feedback from the customer support department will be also analyzed.

For potential usability issues, possible solutions will be proposed. The proposed solutions will not necessarily introduce a new feature or functionality. They will only be improvements to an already existing functionality. Each solution will be prioritized based on the PIE framework [11]. In the PIE framework, solutions are assigned points for potential, importance and ease of implementation. Potential indicates how much improvement can be made on the pages. The pages which are performing the worst have the best potential for improvement. Importance expresses the traffic on the given page. Usability issues on pages with low traffic have lower importance than, for example, a homepage. Lastly, ease of implementation is evaluated. Since profesia.sk is a relatively old system, some adjustments can be extremely demanding and time-consuming. Each of these factors is given one to ten points. The solution with the most points will be tested using the A/B testing method.

A/B testing is the act of running a simultaneous experiment between two or more pages to see which performs or converts the best [12]. The page traffic will be divided into two halves. One half will be shown the original version of the website and the other half will be shown the new, improved version of the website. The main advantage of A/B testing is the fact that both versions are used in exactly the same environment. Without A/B testing, it is difficult to establish if the results are affected by the changes made or by some other external factors. For example, there could be a new solution implemented in December. The number of page views would decrease and we would suggest that our solution is not suitable. However, because of seasonality, the number of page views is always lower in December, compared to the rest of the year. Using A/B testing, on the other hand, assures exactly the same conditions for both versions. An A/B test can be properly evaluated only when reaching certain traffic. In other words, a test with few samples has no informative value. Fortunately, profesia.sk has relatively high traffic and therefore these tests can usually be evaluated within a few days. Except for the effect on the conversion rate (the number of reactions to job offers), we will also analyze if other metrics, such as page views, have not been negatively affected.

Ultimately, the overall results will be assessed. It will be determined which solutions had the highest impact on the conversion rate. Moreover, we will examine whether the changes actually led to usability improvements. We will also compare other metrics such as page views, the number of sessions, registered users etc. Last but not least, we will conclude whether the usability of the other group of users, the companies, was negatively affected.

The thesis has the following structure. After an introductory chapter, already existing approaches are described in chapter 2. Various research sources will be presented, mostly on the topics of job search portals, usability analysis using analytic tools and improving conversion rate. Since there are very few resources dealing with comparing the usability and conversion rate, it will be essential to find appropriate resources on both topics and

combine the findings. In chapter 3, Methodology, we will describe the techniques and concepts used. We will focus on finding the usability issues mainly through heatmaps and analytic tools. Moreover, we will further define the A/B testing process and the statistics connected to it. The tools that will be used for the testing will also be described. In the next chapter, Results, specific experiments will be described. Apart from the description of the solution and the provided screeenshots, the results of the experiments will be shown. The experiments will be evaluated based on the data provided by profesia.sk. Furthermore, the overall effect of usability on the conversion rate will be presented. In the Critical reflection chapter, we will evaluate the success of our findings. We will compare our results with similar researches. We will also discuss possible improvements for the process. In the last chapter, we will summarize our results and illustrate possible future progress. The thesis ends with a list of references.

CHAPTER 2

State of the art

In this chapter we will first analyze the usability of job search portals. We will then examine the relationship between usability and conversion rate. Next, we will compare traditional usability evaluation techniques with state-of-the-art techniques such as web analytics and cursor tracking. Furthermore, previously conducted experiments and approaches for raising the conversion rate will be described.

2.1 Usability of job search portals

The internet has had a significant impact on job search behavior. What is more, the impact is still growing, since the percentage of the population using the internet is also rising. Statistics from 2015 showed that 79% of 16 to 74 year-old people living in the EU used the internet at least once within the three month period prior to the survey [13]. The ability to use information and communication technology (ICT) provides the working population with the opportunity to search for a job using job portals. Nevertheless, one of the most common ways of finding a job is a personal referral. Many people find a job through friends and family. Therefore, in the last few years, the use of professionally oriented social networking web sites (SNWs), such as LinkedIn has become widespread. Moreover, even nonprofessionally oriented social sites, such as Facebook, have often been used for advertising job opportunities. According to Jattuso [14], general job boards attract lower quality participants since they are not focused on a single industry. Therefore industry specific job boards are gaining popularity. Nevertheless, general job boards are well-established. An article by Nikolaou [15] compared the effectiveness of finding a job using LinkedIn, Facebook and traditional job boards. In the paper, a set of hypotheses was proposed and these hypotheses were examined using online questionnaires. It was confirmed that job seekers were using job boards most extensively, and they found them to be the most effective. Moreover, they found the professional SNW LinkedIn to be more effective compared to Facebook. This paper showed that even though social

networks widen the job search options, job boards still remain the most effective way of finding a job online.

The evolution of ICT did not change the job market from the perspective of job seekers alone. Companies invest a lot of resources in online recruitment. A paper by Howardson [16] examined the effects of usability expectations on internet recruitment outcomes. He defined usability expectations as the subjective beliefs that recruitment technology will be useful and will require little effort. Firstly, the authors of the paper created an internet recruitment website for a fictional technology services organization. The website was created by examining other career websites and consisted of six different subpages with detailed information about the company and the open positions. One group of participants used this website to obtain information about the company. The other group of participants were asked to download and visit SecondLife, a popular interactive three dimensional internet technology. The participants were asked to visit the company's location within the virtual world. The space consisted of four walls with posters showing screenshots from the static website. The room also contained sofas, chairs and a coffee table for users to interact with others. The participants were able to interact with each other as well as with the recruiter avatar, controlled by a member of the research team. The hypothesis that the interactivity would have a positive impact on the company's attractiveness was confirmed. Moreover, there was a positive relationship between usability expectations and usability perception. This was confirmed by the fact that users with high usability expectations were more attracted to the company if they found the technology usable. The relationship between an organization's career website usability and the probability that the job seeker will choose to work there have been examined in a number of other scientific papers [17] [18]. In all of these papers, it was confirmed that these two factors are strongly connected. Even though profesia.sk is not a career website, it can be perceived as a representative of the recruiting company. Therefore, usability is a crucial factor in gaining the reactions for job postings. In all of the previously mentioned studies, it was proven that the usability of the website has a positive effect on whether job seekers apply for the job. That is why we assume that improving usability will help us increase the conversion rate.

A paper by Musaa [19] studied the Malaysian job portal of the Sarawak Government. For the usability evaluation they used an expert evaluation done by five HCI experts. They evaluated the usability of navigation based on the search engine, length of pages, hyperlinks and location indication. Furthermore they evaluated page layout through indicators such as the use of colors, use of images, consistency and attractiveness. The evaluation uncovered a number of usability issues. The evaluators experienced problems with using search, they criticized the amount of text on the pages, the fact that critical content was at the bottom of the page, page formatting, coloring etc. Next, solutions were proposed. However, they were too general. The usability improvements stated in the paper, such as using fewer colors and keeping the content short, should already have been known and are not truly useful. Moreover, the paper only proposed the solutions without actually implementing them. Therefore, the hypothesis could not be proven. In this thesis, we will focus on proposing specific solutions, which will be tested and evaluated.

To sum up, there are a number of papers studying the online recruiting process. The effect of the usability of a company's website on a job seeker's willingness to work for the company is obvious. In this thesis, we will examine whether the same effect also applies for job portals. In other words, if the usability is increased, will more people apply for a job on profesia.sk?

2.2 Relationship between usability and conversion rate

Very little research has been done on the relationship between usability and conversion rate. Although these areas are interconnected in real-life applications, as areas of scientific research they have mostly been studied separately. Usability is mainly studied by groups focusing on human-computer interaction. Since usability is an applied inter-disciplinary field, it requires input from areas such as software system design and cognitive psychology [20]. Conversion rates, on the other hand, are closely connected to ecommerce, which is a relatively new, but rapidly expanding field. Ecommerce is usually studied by groups focusing on business strategies and management. Lack of communication between these groups of people can also be seen in many online projects. UX designers are trying to make websites usable and defend the interests of the user. Ecommerce managers, on the other hand, often care only about revenues and conversion rate, with a lack of regard for what the users want. The close relationship between usability and conversion rate, and consequently revenues, is often overlooked. In real-life applications, as in research, great results could be achieved if more attention was paid to the correlation between usability and conversion rate.

Although not much research has been done in the area of the relationship between usability and conversion rate, there are papers dealing with usability cost-benefit analysis, which is a similar issue. The question asked by managers is always the same: Will the resources invested into usability improvements return in the form of higher revenues? There are a number of frameworks for cost-benefit analysis. Most of the frameworks take into consideration multiple factors.

A paper by Mantel [21] compares the costs and benefits of usability engineering by calculating the costs of different usability engineering processes such as user testing, surveys, responding, coding, analyzing etc. The benefits are then calculated by aggregating saved costs for decreased training, lower number of errors, decreased late design changes, decreased customer support and increased sales. A few example calculations are also stated. However, no comprehensive case-study is presented. Moreover, usability evaluation techniques were also counted in the costs. Traditional methods of usability evaluation, such as user testing, are considerably more expensive than conducting an evaluation using only online analytic tools. Furthermore, the paper only described general cases and made a lot of assumptions which were not supported by any research work. In

addition, it is very difficult to estimate the future impact of usability improvements in the long term.

A paper by Rajanen [22] conducted a case study, where a small-to-medium size software development company participated in the 'Usability' project for two years. The project consisted of usability testing, paper prototyping, usability requirement workshops and, most importantly, improvements to usability. An increase in sales was a very important motivating factor for the company to participate in the project. On the other hand, reduced training and support costs were mentioned only marginally. The general concern with investing in usability is the fact that the costs of usability are tangible and quantifiable whereas the benefits are often not visible in the short term. That is why in this study, the usability cost-benefit models did not succeed in persuading the management to continue the usability improvement processes.

Most of the papers dealing with usability cost-benefit analysis consider only traditional usability evaluation methods and count with the whole variety of benefits, from a better company image to reduced customer support costs. Nevertheless, as stated in the paper by Rajanen [22], management is mostly interested in revenues and sales only. That is why in this thesis, we will be analyzing the relationship between usability and the conversion rate only. Moreover, in this thesis, Google Analytics and Hotjar tools will be used for the usability evaluation. These tools are considerably cheaper than conducting expert interviews or user testing. The cost of usability engineering is therefore significantly lower.

2.3 Usability evaluation techniques

2.3.1 Traditional usability evaluation

Research on usability evaluation and analysis has already been carried out for several decades now. Although the technologies are evolving very fast, the basic usability principles stay the same. This is proved by the fact that one of the most cited publications on usability is 'Usability Engineering' by Jacob Nielsen, written in 1994 [23]. However, with advanced web analytic technologies, new ways of usability assessment have been introduced.

Nielsen divided usability evaluation methods into four categories: formal, automatic, empirical and heuristic evaluation [24]. Usability can be evaluated formally by using an analysis technique. Automatic evaluation is done by an automated computer procedure. Empirical evaluation requires test users. One of the most popular evaluation methods is heuristic evaluation. Heuristic evaluation is based on looking at an interface and coming up with an opinion on whether it is good or bad. Ideally, the evaluators should have a certain set of rules prescribed. The experiments done by Nielsen proved that a single person can only reveal a limited number of usability issues [24]. During the experiment, the evaluators could find only from 20 to 51 percent of usability problems. However, aggregating the findings of four to five evaluators produces quite satisfactory results. The main advantages of the heuristic method are that it is relatively cheap, easy to plan and can be done early in the development process. On the other hand, there are a great number of disadvantages. Firstly, the evaluation is usually done by educated people involved in the development process. The user base often consists of a great variety of different user groups with different mindsets and skills. What seems obvious to the evaluators might cause problems to the users. Moreover, since the evaluators usually use the website every day, they can possibly overlook huge usability flaws simply because they already know the system so well.

Another common usability evaluation method is empirical evaluation. Empirical methods evaluate usability through user testing [23]. There have been a great number of studies done in the field of user testing. Articles such as Eight is Not Enough [25] claim that the number of participants is essential. Earlier studies by Nielsen [23] claimed that user testing with even 5 participants could reveal around 80 percent of usability issues. Either way, user testing can be quite expensive and time-consuming. That is why it cannot be done after every small adjustment. On Profesia.sk, several rounds of user testing have been done. However, they were often connected to introducing new features or changing the website appearance. It is not feasible to conduct user testing iteratively after every small adjustment.

2.3.2 Usability evaluation using web analytics

In recent years, more and more emphasis has been put on automation of the usability evaluation processes. In the paper by Ivory issued in 2001, the Capture Support method is described as one of the automated usability testing methods [26]. In the traditional user testing, the evaluator takes notes about the actions of the user. In the Capture Support method, the events are recorded automatically using some kind of event logging. This approach is also known as a log-based analysis. In 1999, Okada developed the computer tool GUITESTER [27]. The tool ran on Microsoft Windows and it was a log-based usability testing tool. The tool recorded user interactions in the log files, detected and visualized patterns by using the proposed methods. The tool was obviously more efficient than a manual check of the log files. However, it required a higher number of participants and it was still not able to detect some types of usability issues. Log-based usability was the very first step towards using web analytics data for usability evaluation.

Web Analytics is the science and the art of improving websites to increase their profitability by improving the customer's website experience [28]. It is primarily used by businesses to help them attract more visitors, increase the average order value, improve the performance of the website or optimize the marketing activities. According to Waisberg [28], the objective of web analytics is to understand and improve the experience of online customers, while increasing revenues for online businesses. From this statement it can clearly be seen that there is an obvious correlation between usability and revenues. The results of web analytics are usually presented in the form of a graph or a chart. In the past, the data about the customers were kept in the database or in internal log files. Nowadays, there are a great number of open-source or commercial tools which store the data and provide a

2. State of the art

great number of visualization features. As already mentioned, the most popular analytics tool nowadays is Google Analytics. The data and metrics available in Google Analytics will be further described in the chapter Methodology. There are several scientific papers focused on Google Analytics [29] [30] However, the vast majority of them only focus on metrics monitoring. In this thesis, we will use Google Analytics, not only for measuring the website performance, but also for analyzing the usability.

A paper by Hasan [10] deals with using Google Analytics for usability evaluation. The research presented three ecommerce case-studies. It compared the findings indicated by Google Analytics with the findings from heuristic evaluation done by a group of experts. They analyzed the websites in six different areas: navigation, internal search, architecture, content and design, customer service and purchasing process. Alternatively, 13 Google Analytics metrics were considered for the evaluation. They were chosen either individually or in combination. Metrics such as average page views per visit, bounce rates or order conversion rates were considered. For the navigation analysis, the results derived from web metrics were fairly similar to the heuristic evaluation results. Metrics used for navigation evaluation were: bounce rate, percentage of visits using search, average searches per visits etc. For evaluating internal search, similar metrics were used. Moreover, the ratio of search results to site exits was considered. In two cases, the ratio was higher, which indicated that the presented results were not relevant. This usability issue was confirmed by the heuristic evaluation. For architecture analysis, among others also the percentage of visits with low click depth was analyzed. Both evaluations identified problems with too complex architecture in one of the cases. For the content and design analysis, the overlay between the evaluation methods was again very strong. However, some issues were more specifically identified by heuristic evaluation. High bounce rate might indicate uninteresting content or unsuitable design. Nevertheless, without heuristic evaluation it is not possible to determine exactly what the problem is. Most relevant for this thesis was the evaluation of the purchasing process. Although Profesia.sk is not a traditional ecommerce website, multiple analogies can be found. The equivalent of a purchase in our case is sending a reaction to a job offer. We can then subsequently consider order conversion rate as the number of reactions sent, divided by the number of visits. Moreover, the paper also considered checkout completion rates metrics. For profesia.sk we can recognize checkout completion rate as the percentage of visitors who were able to finish the form for sending the CV to the company. Both heuristic and Google analytics evaluation confirmed major usability problems in the purchasing process. The problems were revealed using funnel reports. Funnels provide visual representation of conversion data between each step [31]. They then help to identify the exact page where the usability problem is. However, the usability assessment of purchasing was not done very thoroughly in this paper. Only general usability problems were found. It was not specified in detail what exactly the problem is and what could be the possible solution. Nevertheless, the paper proved that Google analytics can be used for finding usability issues and can achieve similar results than heuristic evaluation. On the other hand, the paper did not go further and did not specify the issues, nor did it contain any possible solutions. In this thesis, we will describe the usage of Google Analytics from

discovery to proposal of the solution, implementation and evaluation of the results.

In conclusion, there are a great number of research papers dealing with usability. Basic usability principles have been the same for decades now. However, the discovery and analysis techniques have developed rapidly over recent years. With the development of big data technologies and cloud computing, the computation speed has rapidly increased, allowing the development of very effective web analytic tools. Although a great number of websites use Google Analytics, there is very little research done in the area of using this tool for improving usability.

2.3.3 Usability evaluation using heatmaps

Eye tracking is a technique where an individual's eye movements are measured, so that the researcher knows both where that person is looking at any given time and the sequence in which their eyes are shifting from one location to another [32]. Eye tracking techniques are commonly used for usability evaluation. The two main measurements are usually fixation and saccades. Fixations can be represented in multiple ways. Fixating on a single object on the website can mean that the object is interesting (i.e. a picture) or that it is too complex to be comprehended quickly. Saccades are quick eye movements occurring between fixations [32]. They can indicate confusion or difficulty in encoding the content. A paper by Ehmke [33] presented the results of an empirical study focused on analyzing the correlation between eye-tracking patterns and usability problems. There were a great number of usability problems which could not be revealed through evetracking only. These were problems such as small default font or the lack of an expected option. Nevertheless, eye tracking was successful in revealing problems such as missing functionality, misleading element, missing expected information etc. That proves that eye tracking is an effective way of finding usability problems. However, using eye-tracking can be too demanding considering the temporal, human, and financial resources. That is why cursor tracking techniques have been developed.

A study by Chen [34] analyzed the relationship between gaze position and cursor position during web browsing. The conducted research confirmed that there is a strong correlation between the eye and the cursor position. The distance between the cursor and the eye position was 290.5 pixels in average. Moreover, the previously mentioned paper by Huang [7] demonstrated that there is an especially high correlation on the search result pages. Since cursor tracking is significantly easier and cheaper, it can be used as a replacement for eye-tracking. In 2006, the paper by Arroyo [35] introduced the MouseTrack, a web logging system that tracks mouse movement on the website. The tool generated a visualization similar to a heatmap, which reflects the degree of activity in each area in the intensity of the shade. The visualization technique using heatmaps was derived from the fixation maps [36]. However, heatmaps visualize the level of observation intensity better.

Nowadays, there are multiple tools available that can be used for cursor tracking. Nevertheless, neither the tools nor the cursor tracking heatmaps are mentioned very often in scientific literature. Therefore, it is necessary to look for the information on the usage of heatmaps on expert blogs and in articles and especially in the documentation for specific tools. In this thesis, we will use the Hotjar tool to create heatmaps and user recordings. According to the Hotjar documentation [37], heatmaps can be used to uncover eight potential usability issues.

- Since heatmaps visualize clicks, it can be seen whether users clicked on the elements that are not links.
- Heatmaps can reveal if users are distracted from important content. Cursor activity should not be spread around the whole page, but rather focused on the important parts of the page.
- Users might be looking for information that is missing on the page. This can be revealed by the high scrolling percentage.
- Heatmap reports can also be used for uncovering potential unresponsiveness of the website.
- Users might not reach the bottom of the page because of false bottoms. A false bottom is a color block or a line break that can make the visitor think that they have reached the end of the page. With heatmaps, this problem can be easily identified.
- Heatmaps can also help identify if users are interacting with the important content on the webpage.
- Users decide whether to stay on the website or leave within a few seconds, after looking at the first few elements. Therefore, it is crucial to put the essential content on the top of the page, so that it is visible without scrolling. The Hotjar heatmap visualizes average fold position and therefore it is possible to classify the area in which the users should be engaged.
- Heatmaps visualize the activity around the navigation and the header area. Users should not spend too much time on navigation, since this would mean that they are distracted from the main content and they are unable to easily find what they want.

All these test cases will be further examined in this thesis.

There are a great number of both free and commercial tools for user behavior analysis. These tools can serve as a cheaper and more convenient alternative to typical user testing. Conducting user testing for finding usability issues has been a well-established method for decades. Using behavior analysis tools, on the other hand, is a rather new and not yet truly validated approach. The advantages considering resources used compared to user testing are undeniable. On the other hand, not enough scientific research has been done that would either confirm or deny the effectiveness of these tools for usability improvement.

2.4 Increasing conversion rate

As already mentioned in the introduction, the term conversion rate is usually used with the connection to an online purchase. Nevertheless, Jakob Nielsen in his article about conversion rate [5] mentions far more types of conversion events. Conversion events can be user registrations, signing up for a subscription, using a certain feature, downloading something etc. In other words, a conversion can be any key performance indicator (KPI). A key performance indicator is a measurable value that demonstrates how effectively a company is achieving its key business objectives [38]. One specific business objective for Profesia is to help people find jobs and help companies find employees. Therefore, in the context of this thesis, we consider sending a reaction to a job offer as a conversion. In an article by Norman [5], it is stated that one should try not to maximize the conversion rate but to optimize it. He supports this statement by an example of increasing the price of a product. If the price is increased by for example 5%, the conversion rate might decrease a little, but the revenue is higher and that is what is important for the business. That does not apply for the case analyzed in this thesis. Since the conversion is sending a reaction to a job offer, it always holds that the higher the conversion rate, the better for the company.

A paper by Moe [39] presents a model of conversion behavior consisting of six key components. Those components are numerically expressed and the resulting formula is then used for a calculation of the conversion behavior. The first component is Baseline probability of purchasing, which reflect to what extent the visits are purchase directed. The second one is *Positive visit effect on purchasing*, which means that the more a user visits the websites, the more probable it is that they will make a purchase. Negative purchasing-threshold effect on purchasing means that users that are new to the website are reluctant to share their personal information such as their credit card number or, in case of a job portal, a resume. Heterogeneity in visit effects and purchase thresholds takes into account the fact that not all customers are the same and therefore there is no general behavioral pattern. That depends heavily on the number of user groups. Profesia.sk has extremely high *Heterogeneity* since there are so many user groups based on age, region, level of education or skills. The next key component is Evolving effects over time, which expresses the situation when a user visits the website so often that they are no longer influenced by the content and are less likely to make a purchase. The last component is called *Hard-core never-buyers*. Those are the visitors who are using the website as an informational resource only. The paper further presents mathematical formulas for the components and applies them to the data supplied by Amazon.com. Even though the presented model is quite interesting, it is hardly applicable in practice. The resulting numbers of the model calculation are difficult to interpret and therefore they can hardly be used in everyday practice. Nevertheless, the paper is very informative in terms of analyzing the behavior of visitors and their reasons for converting or not converting.

Since the term conversion rate is relatively new, there are not many scientific papers on the topic. Nevertheless, conversion rates are a popular topic for online articles and expert blogs. [40] [41] [42] When dealing with conversion rates, analyzing the conversion funnel is a necessity. A conversion funnel is the path that a prospect takes through the website which ultimately results in a conversion. [45] In business and marketing, the term funnel is more connected to the general process of becoming a paying customer. There are various models, but the main stages are usually from building awareness, through developing interest and finally making a purchase. In the context of website analytics and ecommerce, the term conversion funnel is connected to the actual path within the website which the user takes before making a purchase. The path can lead for example from the Homepage through the Product Listing, Product Detail and Checkout. This path can be analyzed using Google Analytics. At every stage in the funnel, some users will drop off. Based on the percentage of users who left without proceeding to the next stage, possible room for improvement can be found. Users might be leaving because it is unclear what to do next, a registration is required, or there is something wrong with the design of the page [43]. Pages with high abandonment rate are good candidates for further improvement.

The analysis of the conversion funnel can only indicate the potential room for improvement. However, it is seldom helpful in actually identifying the problem and the analysis itself cannot increase the conversion rate. For finding the problems and their possible solutions a number of approaches are available. Statistics, stated in a paper by Chaffey [44], say that the most commonly used method for increasing conversion rates is A/B testing. A/B testing will also be used in our conducted experiments and will be described more deeply in the next chapter. Among other methods mentioned were for example the customer journey analysis, online surveys, customer feedback and usability testing. The paper also stated that many companies use Google Analytics and just look at the data without understanding why the numbers go up or down. Web analytics tools should have a clear purpose and scope set. They are great tools for optimizing web usage and they should not be used to keep statistics only. When used well, they can be a great source of information about users and their behavior.

To sum up, the term conversion rate in the context of ecommerce is a very popular topic of marketing and ecommerce expert articles and blogs. There are various methods for increasing the conversion rate. However, not all of them are also beneficial for the website usability. Email subscription popups are the most common example. Although popups are a very effective approach for gaining more email subscribers, they can be annoying for users and they can damage the overall user experience. Nevertheless, we believe that increasing the website usability should always lead to boosting the conversion rate. In this thesis we will try to support this hypothesis by performing a series of experiments.

CHAPTER 3

Methodology

In this chapter, we will describe the methodologies and processes used in this thesis. The experiments will be conducted in an iterative approach. After each iteration, the results will be evaluated and summed up. The next iteration will take into consideration the results of the previous experiments and therefore the information gained from the experience will be used. The goal is to achieve continuous improvement. One iteration consists of five phases: Finding usability issues, Proposing solutions, Ranking the solutions, A/B testing, Evaluation of the results. Each of these phases is described in more detail in this chapter, including which tools will be used and how. Lastly, we will combine the results of all the experiments and draw a conclusion considering the relationship between usability and conversion rate.

3.1 Finding usability issues

We will use data from various sources to find possible usability issues. First of all, we will use data from Google Analytics and Hotjar tools. Furthermore, data from the customer support service will be utilized. Last but not least, the information from the Net Promoter Score will be analyzed. The Net Promoter Score (NPSs) is one of the simplest customer satisfaction and loyalty measures, which asks customers only one question with a 0 to 10 rating scale: "How likely is it that you would recommend our company to a friend or a colleague?" [45]. Apart from rating the website, users can also send their feedback on the website. The visitors are divided based on their rating into 3 groups: the detractors (rating 0-6), the passives (7-8) and the promoters (9-10). The Net Promoter score is then calculated based on the following formula:

$$\frac{number of \ promoters - number of \ detractors}{number \ of \ respondents} \times 100 \tag{3.1}$$

The data from all of these sources will be used to create a set of potential usability problems.

3.1.1 Using Google Analytics for identifying usability issues

Google Analytics was launched by Google in 2005. Since then, the tool has completely changed web analytics. Because it is easily understandable, it has made web analytics accessible to almost anyone and not only to IT specialists and analysts. There are many definitions of web analytics. A book by Cutroni [46] claims that web analytics should consist of three main tasks: measuring qualitative and quantitative data, continuously improving the website, and aligning the measurement strategy with the business strategy. In this whole process, Google Analytics can only collect quantitative data. The data basically tell us what happened on the website and where the website traffic comes from. Apart from tracking many standard website metrics such as pageviews, visits, bounce rate, unique visitors etc., Google Analytics can also track custom goals or the whole ecommerce purchase process. Moreover, it provides segmentation tools, which allow one to divide the traffic and look deeper into the specific groups of users. Even though these data are a critical part of web analytics, the qualitative data also have to be collected through online surveys and other behavior analysis tools.

Before starting with Google Analytics, an account has to be created. The account can have multiple *properties*. In a *property*, data from a website are collected through a unique tracking code. If a single person is running multiple websites, they have a *property* for each of these websites on their profile, so that the data from different websites are not mixed together. Each *property* can have multiple *views*, which is an access point for data reporting. Different *views* can be used with various settings to provide particular types of information. The data is collected through page tags. A page tag is a small piece of JavaScript that must be placed on the websites that we want to track. The tag contains the tracking code and as the users' browser processes the data from the website it contacts Google Analytics servers. The information is then sent to the *property* and can be displayed through the *views*.

One of the properties used for the usability analysis will be the clickstream property. Clickstream property is set up to provide information about the sequence of pages. By default, a pageview is assigned a specific url. However, when we want to gain information about the path which users take while navigating the site, the specific url is irrelevant. Using regular expressions and filtering, the urls are grouped together according to their content. For example, we group all pageviews of details of job offers to one group called offerdetail and all views of application forms to a group called send_cv. The specific urls containing parameters and other case specific information are unimportant for us since we want to analyze general behavior of all users. By having the addresses grouped together, we can analyze how many percent of the users proceed from the offer detail to the application form. This can give us an overview of general behavioral patterns. Clickstream property enables us to create funnels for further analysis.

Before sending an application to a job offer, each user has to take a series of steps. Funnels represent this path. They give us a visual representation between each step. We can see the number of drop-offs and also the percentage of users continuing to the next step. This information can be used to find potential usability issues. When one step of the funnel has a high drop off rate, it can indicate that the users are confused and do not know how to continue. It can also mean that they are scared of the outcome, there is missing information, or just too many other options. By identifying the problem, the specific webpage can be improved and the conversions will increase. In our case, the default funnel which will be analyzed consists of the search results page (also called listing), the offer detail page and the application form. For analyzing the users who continue in the funnel we will use the term *click-through rate* (CTR). Even though the term is usually associated with marketing and web advertisement, it can also be defined as the percentage of people who click on an element that they have been exposed to [47]. If, for example, 90% of people continue from the listing to the offer detail, we say that the click-through rate (CTR) between listing and offer detail is 90%. It is important to remember that the closer to the end of the funnel, the more important the CTR is. If the CTR of the application form page is increased, it must necessarily lead to more applications sent and therefore to a higher conversion rate, since the application form page is the very last step in the funnel. However, when the CTR is increased earlier in the funnel, it can still lead to more drop-offs later in the funnel and may not necessarily lead to proportionally raised conversions. To sum up, funnels are an important part of the analysis, since they reveal which subpages in the application process cause problems for most users.

Another feature of Google Analytics which will be used often is segmentation. Segments enable us to analyze only certain group of users. Different groups of users can have different behavior patterns and they should sometimes be treated separately. We assume that there will be a considerable difference between the behavior of logged-in users compared with that of non-logged-in users. We assume that users who are already logged in are more familiar with the website. Non-logged-in users, on the other hand, might have usability problems with tasks which are easy for logged-in users. Segmentation will also be used when dividing the traffic according to the device used. A page which is straightforward for desktop users can cause usability problems for mobile phone users. Last but not least, segmentation will be used for evaluating the results of A/B tests. More about evaluating the A/B tests will be described in A/B testing subhead.

One way of identifying that a reaction to a job offer has been sent is to use Google Analytics goals. A goal represents a completed activity. Within the website, multiple goals can be defined. A goal can, for example, be a completed registration, subscribing to a newsletter or sending a reaction to a job offer. However, Google Analytics only counts one goal completion per session for each goal. That means that a user can complete two different goals within the same session. However, they cannot complete the same goal multiple times. Therefore, if a user sent a reaction to more jobs, Google Analytics would only count it as one goal completion. That is why we will use the enhanced ecommerce plug-in. The enhanced ecommerce plug-in enables the measurement of user interactions with products on ecommerce websites across the user's shopping experience, including: product view in listing, product clicks, viewing product details, adding a product to the shopping cart, the checkout process and transactions [48]. Even though profesia.sk is not a typical ecommerce website, we can create an analogy to an e-shop and use the plug-in to track the behavior of users in the process of sending a reaction to a job offer. We will consider a job offer as a product, while adding the product to the shopping cart and the checkout process will be the equivalent of opening an application form. The transaction will be the actual sending of the job application. Therefore, the main metric for evaluating the experiments will be the number of transactions made. Through an analysis of the product list performance we can find room for usability improvements in the search process. The performance of different listings on the website can be measured by collecting information about the number of products which appeared in the listing, the number of clicks, transactions etc. It holds that the higher the position of a job offer in the listing, the more views the job offer detail should get. If this does not apply, it means that the usability of the search is not ideal, since the user should be shown the most relevant result first. In conclusion, by creating an analogy to an ecommerce website, we can acquire data that are more precise and therefore more effective in analyzing website usability.

Except for the already mentioned metrics and methods, other useful Google Analytics features, such as the bounce rate, average time on page, visitor acquisition data and campaign tracking will be used when necessary. Even though Google Analytics is very effective in collecting and visualizing data, it can only provide hints on where to optimize. It cannot be used to specify the actual problem. However, it is extremely important in providing the necessary input on general behavior patterns. In addition, the main usage of Google Analytics in this thesis is in the measuring of the effect of the usability improvements on the conversion rate.

3.1.2 Using Hotjar for finding usability issues

Since Google Analytics can collect quantitative data only, we will use the Hotjar tool for collecting qualitative data. Hotjar is a commercial analytics tool offering features like heatmaps, visitor recordings, conversion funnels, form analysis, feedback polls and surveys. The Hotjar tool works through inserting a piece of script on the webpage which we wish to track. The data from the page are then saved to the Hotjar account where it can be analyzed. Since we don't want to make a lot of modifications to the code of the website, we will use Google Tag Manager to insert the data. Google Tag Manager is a tag management system that allows you to quickly and easily update tags and code snippets on a website. A tag is a snippet of code that sends information to a third party such as Google or Hotjar [49]. We will use Hotjar mainly for heatmaps, visitor recordings and surveys.

A heatmap in Hotjar visualizes the movement of a cursor, clicks, taps and scrolling behavior. It reveals which parts of the website are important for the users but also the areas which they barely notice. Moreover, attention should not be spread around the webpage but rather focused on the essential content. The part of the heatmap is the page fold visualization. The page fold is an abstract horizontal line dividing the webpage. The content above the fold can be seen without any interaction. According to Nielsen [50] web users spend 80% of their time looking at information above the page fold. Even when they do scroll down, they allocate only 20% of their attention below the fold. That is why all the important content should be above the fold. The problem with the page fold gets even more significant with the increasing use of mobile devices. Moreover, by determining where the cursor stopped, we can determine which elements caught the users' attention and made them think. Ultimately, the heatmaps will be used to visualize which areas of the webpage are getting the most attention.

The second feature of Hotjar which we will use for usability analysis is visitor recordings. By recording the behavior of users, we can notice patterns in their action which might uncover potential usability issues. Since it is not possible to watch recordings of all visitors on all subpages, we will only choose a sample group of users on specific pages. We will mostly examine the process from the search result page, through the job detail view to sending an application form. We might see which parts of this process are the most confusing for the users. We will also be able to see how users are using the search on the webpage and how long it takes them to find the information they are looking for. On the job detail subpage, we will analyze the reasons why users continue to the application form or why they leave the job detail and go back to the search. This analysis can reveal what the most important piece of information for the users is. By analyzing visitor recordings, we can actually put ourselves in the place of a job seeker and therefore understand them better.

Lastly, we will use Hotjar for conducting surveys. We will put surveys on specific subpages which we consider the most problematic. A survey can contain single choice, multiple choice, long or short text questions. We will mostly use closed answer questions since they can be more easily evaluated compared to open questions. Apart from specifying the page on which the survey appears, we can also determine the action which triggers the survey. By providing a survey just before the user leaves the website, we can discover their objectives and concerns. Although web surveys are an excellent way of targeting large groups of users very easily, they often exhibit a low response rate of around 10-25% [51]. Since we do not want to disturb users too often, we will only use surveys sparingly.

Hotjar is an extremely useful tool for collecting qualitative data. It can be considered a cheaper and more comfortable alternative to typical user testing. Although there is no real contact with the users, their behavior can be analyzed using heatmaps and recordings and their opinions and objectives can be gathered using surveys.

3.1.3 Using other sources for finding usability issues

Apart from collecting quantitative data from Google Analytics and qualitative data from Hotjar, we will also use other available sources of user feedback. Firstly, we will use data from the previously mentioned Net Promoter Score. Apart from providing the exact value of the score, there is a possibility to leave textual feedback on the website. Even though not all the feedback is connected with usability issues, often there are suggestion for improvement which are very beneficial for our process. Moreover, we expect that with every usability improvement, the Net Promoter Score will rise.

Another source of suggestions for usability improvements is the customer support department. Apart from providing the support on phone and email, profesia.sk also uses LiveAgent¹ help desk software. The chatting button is available on almost every subpage. When users are confused about how to continue they can always contact the customer support service which helps them to proceed. Therefore, employees from the customer support department have a very good overview of what causes the most problems for the users.

3.2 Proposing solutions

After identifying the specific usability problem, a set of solutions will be proposed. Firstly, we will try to discover why the problem occurs. We will also analyze for which group of users the problem appears. In some cases, there might be a problem with the responsiveness and it might cause problems only for users on mobile devices. Later, we will conduct research using scientific literature and various online sources and try to find similar cases which have been successfully solved. After analyzing the current situation, we will create numerous hypotheses about the problem solution. The hypotheses will be in the following format: If [action] then [outcome] because [reason]. An example of a hypothesis could be: "If we make the application form shorter then more users will send an application because they will be less discouraged by a long and laborious form." By creating a hypothesis first, we can look at the problem from a broader perspective. When we explicitly name the problem and the expected outcome, we can create a set of specific solutions. We can suggest multiple solutions for each hypothesis. The solution description should specifically describe what the changes will be and how we want to track whether the improvements have been successful. In summary, the process of proposing solutions consists of analyzing when, for whom and why the problem occurs. After further analysis, various hypotheses will be proposed. For each hypothesis, there will be at least one solution offered.

3.3 Ranking the solutions

In this phase of the process, we have found the usability problem and we have a set of proposed solutions. Next, we need to decide which solution to implement. Before the decision, we need to rank the proposed solutions first. For the ranking, we will use the PIE ranking model [52]. Each solution will be ranked based on three criteria: potential, importance, and ease of implementation. Potential takes into consideration how much improvement can be made on the webpage. If the webpage causes no problems for users and there is a low drop-off percentage, it means that there is little room for possible improvement. Even if some improvements were made they would not have a great impact

¹https://www.ladesk.com/

on the overall usability experience or conversion rate. Importance measures the traffic on the page. In the case of low traffic on the given subpage, the usability issues on the given page have lower importance. Lastly, we need to consider also the ease of implementation. We need to consider the invested time and resources. Moreover, we also need to take into account the technical, organizational and "political" factors. Every solution can be given a maximum of ten points for every criterion. The solution with the highest count will be implemented in the given iteration. The other solutions will be kept and considered again in the next iterations.

3.4 A/B testing

For actually testing the solution we will use the A/B testing method. A/B testing is the most commonly used method for increasing conversion rates [44]. It is the simplest form of controlled experiment. The testing is conducted with actual data, when users are randomly divided into two halves. While one group of users sees version A of the page, the other group sees version B. Based on Overall Evaluation Criterion (OEC), it is then decided which version is better. In this thesis the overall evaluation criteria are improving the usability and improving the conversion rate. The main advantage of A/B testing is the fact that both versions of the website have exactly the same conditions and therefore their performance can be objectively compared. We could use no testing at all and just publish the changes that were made and observe whether the conversion rates have increased. However, even if the conversion rate increased, we could not be sure if it was caused by changes made by us or just by some external factors such as seasonality. With A/B testing, we compare the old version of the website with the new version at the same time and compare the conversion rates of version A and version B.

According to Reeve [53], A/B testing is probably one of the most well-known experimental approaches to user experience and interface design. One of the leading experts on A/B testing is Ron Kohavi, a Microsoft Distinguished Engineer and General Manager of the Analysis and Experimentation team at Microsoft's Artificial Intelligence and Research group. According to his presentation at the KDD 2015 conference [54], Microsoft conducted about 300 experiments on the Bing search engine every week. That basically means, that there is no single Bing, since a user is exposed to 15 concurrent experiments. Not only Microsoft, but many other successful companies such as Amazon, Netflix or eBay are running thousands of A/B tests a year [55]. Controlled experiments are an excellent way to truly prove the hypothesis, which we proposed earlier in the process.

Before conducting an A/B test, we have to be aware that not all subpages of the website are suitable for testing. For us to be able to evaluate an A/B test, we have to first ensure that the statistical power of the test is high enough. The statistical power is the likelihood that an experiment will detect an effect where there is an effect to be detected [56]. The power is influenced by factors such as sample size, effect size and significance level. By having a large sample size we can be more confident that the results are the consequence of our test and not a just a random chance. For example, if we conduct a test on 10 people, it means that 5 people see each version. However, we would never be able to evaluate the test because it can easily happen that the 5 people seeing version B are just more determined to apply for a job and they would apply even if they saw version A. However, if we conduct the experiment on 10,000 visitors and the number for version B is considerably higher than that for version A, there is a low probability that it is a coincidence. Moreover, the statistical power also takes into consideration the value of expected conversions and the expected uplift. For instance, we can have a subpage with 100 expected conversions and we would like to increase the conversions by 1%. This means that we expect that version A will have 100 conversions and version B 101. This test would have very low statistical power since the required uplift is so low that it can also be a coincidence that there is one more conversion in version A compared to version B. As can be seen from the given examples, statistical power depends heavily on having a large sample size and a number of conversions. That is why A/B testing is only suitable for webpages which have enough pageviews. Since profesia.sk has around 10 million pageviews weekly, it creates a perfect environment for conducting a lot of A/B tests. We will only conduct tests with a power higher than 80%. This means that with respect to each test we can say with at least 80% certainty that if there is an effect to be detected, our experiment will detect it. For the calculations we will use the free online tool A/B testing calculator by Online Dialogue².

When we make sure that we will be able to evaluate the test, we can actually start by creating the test. For the A/B testing we will use the previously mentioned Google Tag Manager (GTM). We will use the open source GTM testing library³ created by Jorrin Quest. The library is simply added to the GTM and no installation is required. The test is created by adding a custom HTML tag to a given subpage. The tag contains a piece of JavaScript which will manipulate the elements on the website and make the changes for version B. In the case that the test requires some information from the backend, it is passed to the frontend in the data layer variable. A data layer is an object that contains all the information that you want to pass to Google Tag Manager [57]. Once we have the B version of the website prepared, we only need to set up the parameters for the GTM testing library. The library splits the visitors into two halves and saves the information about the version of the experiment which was displayed to them in the cookie of each user. In the case that the user has already visited the website, the same version of the experiment will be displayed, according to the cookie saved in their browser. Every time the subpage on which the experiment is conducted is displayed, an *event* is sent to Google Analytics, carrying information about which version was displayed. Google Analytics *events* are user interactions with content that can be tracked independently from a webpage or a screen load [58]. Each *event* has fields for category, action, label and value. Events sent for A/B tests will be assigned the category "AB-test" and the action "[Test ID]: [Name of test] – [Control loaded/Variation loaded]". Control is a conventional name for version A and variation is the term for version B. If the event action will be Control loaded that will indicate that the user was shown version A. Except for sending

²https://abtestguide.com/calc/

³https://abtestguide.com/gtmtesting/
an event on loading the experiment, we can also send custom events on actions which we are interested in, for example when a user starts filling out a form.

Although, the user should be shown the same version every time they visit the website, there is always the possibility that they will see the other version as well, for example if they delete the cookies or use a different browser or device. These situations cannot be avoided and they are called sample pollution. The longer we run the test, the higher the sample pollution gets. That is why we want to run the test only for a specific time period. Each test should run for at least a week, because there are great changes in user behavior according to the day of the week. On the other hand, to avoid high sample pollution we will not run tests for longer than 4 weeks. We want to let every test run for full weeks, meaning that we will not stop the experiment after a week and a half. The main objective for stopping the experiment is reaching the sample size for achieving a satisfactory power and confidence level. We have already discussed the statistical power of the experiment and we will describe the confidence level in the next paragraph.

Confidence intervals represent the amount of error allowed in A/B testing [59]. We use the intervals to mitigate the risk of sampling error. Moreover, they express the confidence in the test results and the fact that the difference between the versions is not by chance. The acceptable confidence level is usually around 95%, however, it depends on the person conducting the test how much risk they are willing to take. Setting the confidence level to 95% would mean that if we were 95% or more confident that version B will perform better than version A, we would implement version B as a permanent solution. For the confidence level calculations we will use the Bayesian A/B test calculator⁴. Based on the number of users and number of conversions for each version, the calculator returns the probability of version B outperforming version A and vice versa. We will consider the acceptable confidence level for each experiment individually.

The two most commonly used approaches for evaluating the experiments are the frequentist approach (also known as t-testing) and the Bayesian approach. The differences between these two approaches are described in a document by Online Dialogue [60]. In the frequentist approach, the basic assumption is that there is no difference in the conversions of versions A and B. Using the t-test, we try to reject this hypothesis and prove that B outperforms A with a set probability (usually around 90 or 95 %). Generally, the Bayesian approach is considered to be more easily understandable. Based on the test results, the probability that B outperforms A is calculated. That means that there is no binary outcome but the decision whether the test was successful depends on the risk that we are willing to take. In general, the Bayesian approach is considered to be easier to understand and more business-driven. Consider a simple example, where the p-values of a frequentist test was 0.139. Based on a confidence level of 90%, the test would be considered as unsuccessful because version B is not significantly better than version A (the p-value is higher than the cut-off value of 0.1). Using the Bayesian approach to evaluate the same test gives us the probability of B outperforming A as

⁴https://abtestguide.com/bayesian/

86.1%. Afterwards, a simple risk analysis can be done, where possible gains in revenue are compared to losses and a decision is made. According to Online dialogue this leads to more successful experiments and higher revenues. The Bayesian approach makes the results of the experiment more understandable even for people who are not familiar with A/B testing statistics.

Although the concept of A/B testing is quite easily understandable, performing the experiment correctly can be challenging. Most of the experiments which we will perform will not be difficult to implement. However, the pre-analysis and also the evaluation of the results will be extremely critical.

3.5 Evaluation of the results

The actual data from the experiment will be gained from Google Analytics. Using segmentation, we will divide the users into two segments: Users who sent an event that version A was loaded and users who sent an event that version B was loaded. Afterwards, we can analyze these segments and we can compare the number of conversions or the number of users who continued in the conversion funnel. Moreover, we can create smaller segments, according to a device type or according to whether the user was logged in. We can then see that even if version B did not perform better in general, it might, for instance, be better for users on a mobile device. After analyzing the data from Google Analytics, we can enter the data to the previously mentioned Bayesian calculator and calculate the probability that version B will perform better than the original version.

Apart from considering the quantitative data from Google Analytics, we will also examine the qualitative data and the effect of the changes on usability. We will use the same sources which were used for the usability analysis (customer support feedback, Hotjar, Net Promoter Score etc.) and try to evaluate whether the solution which was tested actually improved the usability. However, the tools which collect qualitative data cannot collect the data based on the version which was displayed. That means that the Hotjar tool is not able to make recordings or heatmaps for version B only. The same applies for Net Promoter Score tool. The score is calculated for the overall experience on the website, it cannot be directed specifically to a tested subpage. The NPS is calculated based on a simple question: "How likely is it that you would recommend our company to a friend or a colleague?" We do not expect that running the experiments will have such a strong impact that it would significantly shift the NPS score. That means that we will most probably not be able to detect the effect on usability during the testing. Moreover, both the feedback from the customer support department and the NPS score are calculated for all users together and cannot be divided based on the version of the website which was displayed, i.e. there is not an NPS score for users with version A and users with version B, there is only one overall NPS score. That is why it will be difficult to assess the difference in usability between versions A and B. Nevertheless, we will monitor overall values and pay attention to possible deviations. Furthermore, we expect that after running multiple successful experiments and implementing several small

improvements, the Net Promoter Score should rise over time.

Later we will need to make a decision on whether we will implement version B for all the traffic on the website. This decision will be based on the quantitative data on the conversion rate and the qualitative data on usability. The main objective of the experiment will be to improve usability. However, usability can hardly be measured and therefore it will be difficult for us to determine if version B actually improved the usability of the website. We can only make an educated guess based on the data available. The actual effect on usability will be better measurable after version B has been implemented for all the traffic. On the other hand, the effect on the conversion rate is clear, based on the data from Google Analytics. We will make the decision whether to implement version B by combining the information about the effect on the usability and the conversion rate. That means that, for example, if we believe that version B dramatically improves usability but there is only a 70% chance that it will have a better conversion rate than version A, we will publish version B for all the traffic. If, on the other hand, we realize that version B will not make any significant changes in the website usability and the probability that the conversion rate will increase is not exceptionally high, we will keep the default version. In conclusion, apart from considering the data on the conversion rate, the decision will be heavily based on the confidence that the solution actually improves the usability.

The very last step of the iterative process is the reflection on the experiment. First, we will analyze the procedure. We will determine whether the experiment brought the expected results and whether the entire process went according to expectations. Moreover, we will detect whether our hypothesis was correct. However, we will not use a single experiment in confirming or disproving a hypothesis. We will not assess the hypothesis until we run multiple tests on it. When we have conducted at least two independent experiments for the same hypothesis that are both negative, we will be able to say that our hypothesis was not correct. Nevertheless, each hypothesis, whether it is confirmed or disproven, makes us understand our users better. Not only will we analyze the past iteration, we will also reflect on the gained knowledge in the future process. By learning from experience, we expect that over time the number of successful experiments will rise.

3.6 Drawing a conclusion

The main objective of this thesis is to analyze the relationship between usability and conversion rate. The goal of each experiment is firstly to improve the website usability and secondly to increase the conversion rate. Each iteration of the process will provide us with a piece of information on the relationship between improving usability and raising the conversion rate. The final step, after the last experiment has been evaluated, will be to summarize the gained knowledge. We will firstly analyze if we were successful in advancing the usability of the website. We expect that after the whole process is finished, the Net Promoter Score should be higher than it was at the beginning. Our assumption is that if we succeed in improving the website usability, the conversion rate will also rise. Nevertheless, we also expect that not all the improvements will have a positive effect on the conversion rate. In this phase of the process we want to determine what the effect of various usability improvements is on the conversion rate. Additionally, we will analyze the overall results for different user groups. It is possible that increasing usability will only have a positive effect on the conversion rate of a certain group of users. In conclusion, in this last step of the process we will join the results from all the iterations and we will form a statement on the relationship between usability and conversion rate.

CHAPTER 4

Results

In this chapter, we will describe the experiments which we did in order to determine if increased usability leads to a higher conversion rate. We conducted all the experiments on the job search portal profesia.sk. Since there are around 100,000 users who visit profesia.sk daily, all the experiments needed to be carefully tested before they were released. As already mentioned in the Methodology chapter, the experiments were done iteratively. The order in which the experiments are stated in this thesis does not necessarily reflect the order in which the experiments were conducted. In order to be able to evaluate the experiments easily, we decided not to run two experiments simultaneously within one page. Running two A/B tests on the same page at the same time results in having four possible versions of a single page and we would need to evaluate each of these versions separately. Furthermore, the experiments would need to run for longer periods, since the traffic per version would not be so high, because the traffic would be split into quarters instead of only halves. This is why we always ran only one experiment at a time on a single page. We ran most of the experiments on all of the traffic. However, there were some experiments which were run only on traffic from desktop devices. Moreover, experiments which displayed some new text were usually done for the Slovak version of the site only. This was due to the fact that the translation process was laborious and the number of users using other language versions of the website was essentially negligible. We also need to stress the fact that all the statistics in this thesis are calculated per user. This means that, for example, if we say that the conversion rate of an application form is 80%, we mean that from all the users who visited the application form, 80% also sent a reaction. This should not be mistaken for the total count of events, i.e. it does not mean that in 80% of cases, if the application form was displayed, a reaction was sent.

The statistics described in this chapter such as the number of visitors and conversions per version were acquired using Google Analytics. As already mentioned in the Methodology chapter, when a user is shown version A or B, a piece of information (called *event*) is sent to Google Analytics. The number of visitors per version is then counted as the number

of users who sent an *event* that version A/B was loaded. The number of visitors with conversion is counted as the number of users who sent an *event* that version A/B was loaded and sent a reaction afterwards. The percentage chance that one of the versions is better than the other was then calculated using the Bayesian calculator by Online dialogue ¹.

All the experiments were done by the Optimization team of Profesia.sk. The team consisted of four members:

- 1. **Team leader (Veronika Vidová):** Responsible for managing the team, organizing meetings, writing reports, overlooking the whole experiment lifetime process etc.
- 2. UX designer (Ferenc Viola): Responsible for the graphic design of new elements, creating user surveys, proposing usability improvements, copywriting etc.
- 3. Backend developer (Michal Gallovič): Responsible for developing experiments which require modifications in backend code.
- 4. Frontend developer, analyst (Katarína Smolíková): Responsible for developing experiments which require modifications in frontend code only (experiments were implemented through Google Tag Manager), pre-analysis for the experiments, analysis of the results of experiments (through Google Analytics).

The experiments proposed in this thesis were the results of team discussions during weekly meetings.

The chapter is divided into three parts. First, we will describe the experiments conducted on the application form page. We have decided to separate these experiments into an individual section, since we did many experiments on this page and, as will be later explained, these experiments yielded different results than the experiments conducted on the remaining pages. Secondly, we will describe the experiments conducted on various other pages. We will not only illustrate how the experiments were carried out, we will depict the whole process including finding usability issues, proposing solutions, ranking the solutions, conducting an A/B test, evaluating the results, and drawing conclusions.

4.1 Experiments conducted on the application form page

As the very first step of usability analysis, we defined the path which users need to go through before sending a job application. The path we considered consisted of the homepage, the listing page, the detail of a job offer, the application form, and the page after the application has been sent, which is also called a *thank-you page*. Naturally, not all the conversions needed to follow this path exactly. For example, a user can access

¹https://abtestguide.com/bayesian/

the detail of a job offer directly from a search engine, through a direct link, or from recommended job offers which are sent daily by email. The presented path represented the conversion funnel for the majority of users. We used Google Analytics to determine the percentage of users who drop off the funnel in every step. The resulting numbers were as follows:

- Homepage to listing: 10% users drop off
- Listing to detail of a job offer: 28% of users drop off
- Detail of a job offer to application form: 82% of users drop off
- Application form to thank-you page: 42% of users drop off

According to these statistics, it might seem that the biggest room for improvement is in the detail of a job offer. However, the high drop off number can also be caused by poor search performance or the quality of the content of job offers. A high drop-off can be the result of bad search performance because it indicates that users opened a number of offer details but were not able to find one which would be suitable for them. Although increasing the search performance would definitely increase both usability and the conversion rate, the modifications needed would be too demanding for the scope of this thesis. Secondly, the high drop-off rate is caused by the quality of the job offers, which is something that can hardly be influenced by profesia.sk. However, we considered the drop-off on the application form page to be relatively high. The button displayed in the offer detail which leads to the application form is labeled Send a CV to the company. Therefore, we expected that the users who click on this button are already committed to send the application. That is why we believed that a 42% drop-off rate from the application form is too high and indicates possible usability issues in the application form. Moreover, lowering the drop-off rate of the application form will definitely lead to an increased conversion rate, since the transition from the application form to the thank-you page is the very last step in the funnel. If we decreased the drop-off rate of, for example, the homepage, it might not necessarily mean that the conversion rate would rise, since users might drop off later in the funnel. Based on this analysis, we believed that the experiments conducted on the application form page would increase the conversion rate.

After this analysis we were positive that there has to be a usability issue in the application form. We proceeded with the second step of our framework which is Proposing solutions. Various hypotheses were created during team meetings. Here are a few examples of such hypotheses:

- **H1:** If we make filling out the form easier for the users, more people will send an application because they will not be discouraged by the effort needed to complete the form.
- H2: If we inform users on what will happen after the application has been sent, more users will finish the application form because they will know what to expect.

• H3: If we award users with positive feedback, more people will finish the application form because they will be notified that they are proceeding well.

A few more hypotheses were proposed and for each of the hypotheses a set of solutions was proposed. Afterwards, the solutions were ranked based on the previously mentioned PIE ranking model. We assigned every solution one to ten points for potential, impact and ease of implementation. Since the impact is connected to the traffic on the page, the value was the same for all of the solutions proposed on the application form page. We assigned each solution with the potential, based on our belief that the solution would actually improve usability. After the solutions were ranked, we ran an experiment for the solutions with the highest ranking. Rather than naming all the experiments which we ran, we decided to describe the most interesting ones in more detail.

Before running any experiments on the application form page we had to calculate how long we needed to run the tests for in order to get reliable results. For the application form, there are on average 30,000 unique visitors per week. The conversion rate of the form is 58%. We wanted to run the test with both a power and confidence level of 95%. For the test duration calculation we used the AB Testguide calculator by Online dialogue ². The calculator showed that in order to detect an increase in the conversion rate of 2 and more percent, we only needed to run the test for one week. However, if we wanted to run the experiment for a certain group of users only, or if we wanted to detect the improvement for a specific device, we needed to run the experiment for longer, since splitting the traffic into more groups would decrease the sample size.

4.1.1 Modifying the captions of the upload buttons

When trying to improve the usability of the application form, we first analyzed if all the fields and their captions were understandable. There were three upload buttons in the application form: for uploading a CV, a cover letter and other attachments. We noticed that all of these buttons looked exactly the same and therefore could easily be mistaken. Before, they had exactly the same caption: *Select*. We decided to add information to each of the buttons, stating what exactly should be uploaded using each of them. Therefore, the buttons were labeled: *Select CV, Select the cover letter, Select another attachment*. We believed that the form would be more understandable. Since we wanted to keep the implementation as simple as possible, we decided to run this test only for users using the Slovak version of the website. Otherwise, we ran this experiment on all devices for one week. The experiment required only frontend changes and was developed through a simple JavaScript code, which was inserted into the website using Google Tag Manager. The difference between versions can be seen in figure 4.1.

²https://abtestguide.com/abtestsize/



Figure 4.1: Modifying the captions of the upload buttons experiment

Table 4.1: Experiment results: Modifying the captions of the upload buttons

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	13629	7825	58.23%		
$\mathrm{Vs}~\mathrm{B}$	13771	8196	59.51%	3.66%	100%

Experiment results

We were confident that version B would improve the usability and therefore we were determined to implement it. Nevertheless, we tested it first in order to determine the effect on the conversion rate and to make sure that the effect was not negative. The experiment proved that labelling the buttons with clear descriptions led to a higher conversion rate. The statistics for the experiment are stated in the table 4.1. To calculate the chance that version B is better than version A we used the Bayesian calculator by Online dialogue.³. Version B not only produced more conversions, but the difference in the conversion rates was so high that we could say with 100% confidence that version B was better. Therefore, we decided to implement version B for all traffic and all language versions. We can also say that usability was improved, since, after implementing the solution, the Net Promoter Score for Profesia.sk rose from 40.23 by 8,5% to 43.68. Although it cannot be proven that this increase was caused by changing the button captions in the application form, it might have contributed. Ultimately, the experiment was successful and it supported our hypothesis that making the form more understandable and simple would increase the conversion rate.

4.1.2 Removing the academic degree input

The next experiment we tried was focused on testing hypothesis H1: "If we make filling out the form easier for the users, more people will send an application because they will not be discouraged by the effort needed to complete the form." When trying to increase the conversion rate of a form, one of the first things to consider is the laboriousness of the form. Typically, the less input fields the form has, the better the conversion rate. That

³https://abtestguide.com/bayesian/

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	CR	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	14965	8718	58.26%		
Vs B	15112	8769	58.03%	-0.39%	34.5%

Table 4.2: Experiment results: Removing the academic degree input

is why we decided to remove all the inputs which were not necessary. At first, we started with removing the input field for academic degree. Our assumption was that the field can appear discouraging for people with no academic degree. Moreover, the information about the degree should be written in the CV and therefore it is not necessary to write it in the application form as well. The main reason that we decided to implement this experiment as one of the first experiments was the fact that the difficulty of the implementation was very low and we believed that reducing duplicitous information would improve the usability of the website. The experiment was developed through a piece of JavaScript code inserted via Google Tag Manager. We ran this experiment on all traffic for one week.

Original	Variation 1	Original Variation 1	
profesia	📌 Hadaný výsar Q, Prihlad Vitag per Gray	profesia	🐈 Hadarývým Q. Friðilsið Vsag pæ firny
Doodsá strátka / Mad	nie portik / Mislime partikodu zikoznicieho serdna - Roslaett - Ta t pradde / Praklanie Rostopica spatsčrasti	Ovodná strárka / Hľadanie ponák / Hľadáme partáka do zákazníckeho	oservisa - Absolvent - Fik + provizie / Posielanie Evotopisu spoločnosti
Posielanie : Hladáme par	ilvotopisu spoločnosti áka do zákazníckeho servisu - Absolvent - Fix + provízie, Key Marketing, s. r. o., Martina Kollárová	Posielanie životopisu spoločnosti Hladáme parťáka do zákaznickeho servisu	- Absolvent - Fix + provízie, Key Marketing, s. r. o., Martina Kollárová
Neno*		Meso'	
Priezvisko" Akademický titul		Driezvisko*	
k mail*	0	E-mail*	
Telefin		Telefén	
Sprievodný text	Φ	Spriverdirý text	Ø

Figure 4.2: Removing the academic degree input experiment

Experiment results

The results of this experiment showed no significant difference between the two versions. The specific statistics can be seen in the table 4.2. Although version B has a lower conversion rate than version A, it is not significantly worse. Moreover, since this was the first test we conducted for the hypothesis H1, we did not consider this hypothesis to be disproven yet. This experiment was probably unsuccessful due to the fact that the academic degree is not a problematic field for users. Therefore, we decided not to implement version B on all traffic and after stopping the experiment, we left the academic degree field in the application form.

4.1.3 Removing the cover letter

Although the first experiment for H1 was not successful, we were confident that there were still ways to simplify the application form. As already mentioned, in the application

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	15621	9096	58.23%		
Vs B	15330	8979	58.57%	0.58%	72.8%

Table 4.3: Experiment results: Removing the cover letter

form there were three upload buttons: for uploading a CV, a cover letter and other attachments. Removing the button for other attachments was not possible, since some companies require the applicants to solve some additional tasks as part of the application. Moreover, it would be very difficult to join all the attachments into a single button due to other external HR systems which are connected to the website. Therefore, we decided to remove the upload button for a cover letter. A cover letter was not a required document in the application form. Furthermore, we assumed that for job offers for lower-level positions, it was unnecessary for the companies to demand a cover letter. We also believed that when users see the upload button for a cover letter, they just assume that it is a compulsory field and therefore are discouraged to continue if they do not have one. On the other hand, for the job offers which specifically requested a cover letter, it could be sent together with other attachments. This experiment was ranked very high in the PIE model, since the implementation was very easy. Versions A and B are displayed in figure 4.3. Similarly to the first experiment, we ran the experiment for one week and for all traffic. This experiment was again implemented in a piece of JavaScript code only.



Figure 4.3: Removing the cover letter experiment

Experiment results

We believed that this experiment would be more successful than simply removing the academic degree input. Writing a cover letter is much more demanding and although it was not a required field, some users might have felt disadvantaged if they did not send the letter. However, the experiment results did not prove that version B was significantly better than version A. On the other hand, unlike the first experiment the conversion rate for version B was higher. The results can be seen in table 4.3.

Even though there was a more than 72% chance that version B was better than version A, this was not high enough for us to be convinced that implementing version B would actually be an improvement. As already mentioned in the Methodology chapter, the acceptable confidence level is usually around 95%. Nevertheless, if we believed that version B significantly improved usability, we would have also considered experiments with lower confidence levels to be successful. However, despite our assumptions, version B did not prove to be more usable than version A. Removing the upload button for the cover letter resulted in many users forgetting to upload the cover letter, even though it was specifically required in the text of the job offer. We discovered this because various companies contacted the customer support department, asking why they were suddenly receiving high percentages of applications without the cover letter. Even though the conversion rate was higher for version B, we could not consider it to be better for the users. The percentage of applications without a cover letter, even in cases where it was required, rose. That is why, in the end, the number of suitable applications was not higher. Moreover, we also needed to consider usability for the companies, which would definitely be lower if we implemented version B. Although this experiment was not successful, it showed us that simplifying the application form can indeed lead to a higher conversion rate.

4.1.4 Pre-filled input text experiment

After reviewing all the remaining input fields in the application form, we came to the conclusion that all of them are absolutely necessary. Therefore, we needed to find a different way of making filling out the form easier.

First, we compared the conversion rates of logged-in and non-logged-in users. While 60% of the logged-in users successfully finished the application form, for non-logged-in users it was only 54%. Logged-in users have the advantage that almost all the fields are already pre-filled with their information and they have all the documents needed (CV, cover letters, photo etc.) saved in their account. This is why we assumed that pre-filling input fields would increase usability and therefore lead to an increased conversion rate.

Moreover, we received information from the customer support department that many users have problems with the input called *Cover text*. The cover text is essentially the body of the email which a company receives together with all the other information and the attached documents. Next to the input field, there is also a clickable info icon which contains hints on what to put into the cover text field. Nevertheless, there were still some users who approached customer support because they were confused about what to fill in. That is why we decided to pre-fill the input value. In the input, there was the following default text:

Dear Sir/Madam,

I would like to apply for the position [position name] in your company. I think I would be suitable for the position because of my experience/skills in... (PLEASE COMPLETE)

In case you are interested, I will gladly give you more information in person.

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	CR	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	13816	7922	57.3%		
Vs B	13767	7959	57.8%	0.83%	78.6%
	Table 4.5: Exper	iment results f	or logged	l-in users: Pre-fi	lled input text
	1		00		Ŧ
	Unique Visitors	Conversions	CR	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	7027	4216	60.0%		
Vs B	6885	4120	59.8%	-0.26%	42.6%

Table 4.4 ·	Experiment	results.	Pre-filled	input text
10010 1.1.	LAPOINTON	repuis.	I IC IIIICu	mput toxt

Best regards,

[full name]

We ran the experiment on all the devices for one week and we only tested users using the Slovak version of the website. The new text was added through Google Tag Manager. The difference between the versions can be seen in figure 4.4.

Original	Variation 1	Original Variation 1	
profesia Desta desta (Malaria escala	🖌 Hadami alasi Peneren in tensime (Barthal Insider en tende a unimed facederi alektrismis Nata en hand (Bart / 1993)	profesia	💉 Effederij vijez 🔍 Pribliof Voop pre Forey
/ Posielanie životopisu spoločnost Posielanie životop Máte radi zeleň? Práv (Ref. č.: 258/46), Star	jisu spoločnosti ne pre vist u máme dlhodobú brigádu v prírode a zaujímavé finančné ohodnotenie. Nástup ihnedi Group s.c.o., Mr.: Olio Smoláriková	Double at the proof of the proof of the proof of the set of the se	Ofga Smotláriková
Meno* Prinovisko*	vetsha vidoo	Priordika* Video	
Akademický titul E-mall*	- idox@prefeta.sk	E-enal? videra@genal.com	
sprievodoý test	•	sporocomy can the start of the	la "Openiore call netro (left 4: 377229)" en valui quelchendi. Conscientes predipatariante, (190201 MCVRT). In kandiklinen, duillé informácie sudité inklitude duplein pri mahrone stremuti.
Živatopis"	lyderat Svorupis Krenita Svorupis (fystorite si ho.	"Vytent Diversiple" Vytent Diversiple "Vytent Diversiple" Newsite: Diversiple "Vytents of bea	

Figure 4.4: Pre-filled input text experiment

Experiment results

During the experiment, there were more conversions in version B compared to version A. However, version B did not prove to be statistically significantly better, if we take into consideration the overall results. As can be seen in table 4.4, there is a 78.6% chance that version B is better than version A. We did not consider this chance to be high enough. However, we decided to analyze the results of this experiment in more detail.

We decided to break down the results of this experiment for logged-in and non-logged-in users. The results were quite surprising. For logged-in users, the conversion rate for version B was lower than for version A 4.5. There is even a higher chance that version A is better for logged-in users.

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	7462	4029	54.0%		
Vs B	7499	4156	55.4%	2.64%	96.0%

Table 4.6: Experiment results for non-logged-in users: Pre-filled input text

On the other hand, for non-logged-in users, the conversion rate for version B is significantly higher than for version A 4.6. The chance of version B outperforming version A is almost 100%.

Since the cover text field was not a required field, we examined how many applicants had filled it in. Of the applications sent in 2016, only 47.39% had something written in the field. That means the majority of users did not feel the need to fill in the cover text field. Most logged-in users are used to the fact that all the fields are already pre-filled and they only need to accept the terms and conditions and click the send button. By pre-filling the cover text, we made the form more laborious for them, since they needed to either modify or delete the text. Non-logged-in users, on the other hand, are used to filling in all the fields themselves and therefore were pleased by having one of them already pre-filled. We also received some negative feedback from the companies. There were many users which did not change the pre-filled text at all. Since logged-in users with pre-filled inputs already had a higher conversion rate than users without pre-filled inputs, we assumed that pre-filling the cover text was not a required field, pre-filling it did not bring the desired results and we decided not to implement version B.

4.1.5 Green check marks experiment

Next, we decided to test hypothesis H3: "If we award users with positive feedback, more people will finish the application form because they will be notified that they are proceeding well." To encourage users to finish the form, we created a simple validation for every input field. Once the field was filled in correctly, a green check mark would appear next to it. We only created a simple validation for the text and number input fields. For the email, we used a more advanced validation. We also needed to take into consideration that logged-in users have some information pre-filled and therefore some check marks appear for them by default. We ran this experiment on traffic from all devices and for all language versions. However, we could only count users who had actually seen the green check marks. Therefore, we only took into consideration those users who had some values pre-filled or who actually started filling in the form. Since the sample size was lower, we ran the experiment for two weeks. The icons were designed by the UX designer and the functionality was developed through JavaScript. The difference between version A and version B can be seen in figure 4.5.

Origin	al Variation	ו 1		Original Variatio	n 1		
	Porfesia Posielanie životopisu spo Pracovnik na údržbu zelene, l Wew" Presnika" Asaberini (Ital	Natha pher / Violane Schope paternet Nocinosti Leaders.sco., Mgr. Jarmila Hautiková min 	🖌 (delever 🔅 Passe) Constant	Portesta Posielanie životopisu s Posoelanie životopisu s Posoelanie životopisu s Posoelanie Rust Rust Rust Rust Rust Rust Rust Rust	vashtis-aleer / heide transforquitatet locades szo. Mgr. Jarmila Hastiková adat	* Mahri ou ()	PART REPORT
	Talatin Saniraudoj tast Dostojat Wativačaj Est Primi i rakda	Topor south Topor	•	sans Salarada ji sad Bannayar Marina Jaji Sad	jenger som	0 0 0	ų

Figure 4.5: Green check marks experiment

Table 4.7: Experiment results: Green check marks

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	23016	19762	85.9%		
Vs B	22890	19601	85.6%	-0.27%	24.1%

Experiment results

The results of the experiment were disappointing, since there was almost no change in the conversion rate for version B. Before conducting more experiments on form validation, we researched similar experiments to find out why the experiment was not successful. In a study by Wroblewski [61], the conversion rates of two forms were compared. The first form was validated after hitting the submit button. The other one used inline validation similar to the type used in this experiment. The version with inline validation had a 22% higher conversion rate. That is why we expected this experiment to raise both the conversion rate and usability. However, Wroblewski also writes that not all forms are suitable for inline validation. He conducted an experiment where inline validation was used for a form with obvious answers (first name, last name, gender etc.). Based on the eye-tracking gaze path, only 30-50% of people noticed the validation message. In fact, except for the e-mail field there is no field in the application form which would require validation. Therefore, the users do not need the validation and they might even not notice it. We assume that this was exactly the case in our experiment. In the table 4.7, it can be seen that the conversion rate was higher compared to the other experiments which we ran. That was caused by the fact that for this experiment, we only counted those users who actually started filling in the form or had at least one input field pre-filled. Not only was the conversion rate for version B lower, there was over a 75% chance that the default version was better. That was probably caused by the fact that the users were confused by the check marks since they are not used to them anywhere else on the website. However, the main reason for the failure of this experiment was probably the fact that the green check marks did not improve the usability. Therefore, the conversion rate also did not rise.

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	3045	2227	73.1%		
Vs B	3167	2518	79.5%	8.71%	100%

Table 4.8: Experiment results: Return to the application form after creating a CV

4.1.6 Return to the application form after creating a CV

On Profesia.sk, it is possible to create a CV. In the application form, there is the following text: Don't have a CV? Create one!. The part Create it is a link to the page for making a CV. The 'creating a CV' page is a form consisting of seven steps. After this form is completed, the user is shown a preview of their CV. However, if the user left the application form to create the CV, after they are done creating it, they should be redirected back to the application form to finish the application. Otherwise, they have to find the job offer again. Considering that there are usually over 15,000 job offers on Profesia.sk it might be extremely difficult to find the job offer again. Therefore, we assumed that redirecting the user after creating their CV back to the application form would raise both usability and the conversion rate. We needed to run this experiment for two weeks since the sample size was reduced only to those users who left the application form and the other half to the preview of the CV. This experiment was developed by the backend developer since it was not possible to implement the redirect in the frontend only.

Experiment results

The redirect back to the application form after having finished creating the CV proved to be a logical step. Although we were confident that this adjustment would improve usability, we were doubtful about the increased conversion rate. In our experiments, we count the conversions per user. This means that if a user sees version A or B, they might not send the application immediately. If they return before their cookie expires and send the application, we still count them as a user who converted. Therefore, we expected that even if the user was not redirected back to the application form, they would still want to send the application and despite the difficulties, they would find the job offer again and finish the application form. However, the results of the experiment proved that finding the job offer again was causing many users problems and they did not return to the application form to finish their application. As can be seen in table 4.8, in version B 8.71% more users converted compared to version A which is a significant improvement. That is why we consider this experiment to be particularly successful in improving both usability and the conversion rate.

4.1.7 Not required CV for mobile users

Firstly, we ran multiple small experiments which were ranked high in the PIE model because of the ease of implementation. However, after implementing all kinds of small changes we were still not getting enough positive results. Therefore, we decided to analyze the reason why users leave the page. We chose to do that by creating a poll using the Hotjar tool. Just before leaving the application form without submitting it, the poll appeared on the page asking: *Why have you decided not to send the application?* The possible answers were:

- A: I don't have the required documents.
- **B**: I need some time to think about it.
- C: I got to this page accidentally.
- **D**: I was surprised by the high number of required information.
- E: Other

After a user chose one of the options, they could also leave an additional text answer. We collected responses from 229 users. The results of the poll are shown in figure 4.6. 32.8%



Figure 4.6: Results of the poll

of the respondents said that they did not send the application because they were missing required documents. It is difficult to raise usability or the conversion rate for these users, since they simply cannot send the application without these documents. Moreover, when we analyzed the conversion rate for mobile users, we found a great difference between

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	5129	2770	54.0%		
Vs B	5202	2893	55.6%	2.97%	95.1%

Table 4.9: Experiment results for logged in users: Not required CV for mobile users

Table 4.10: Experiment results for non-logged-in users: Not required CV for mobile users

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	CR	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	4213	1341	31.8%		
Vs B	4119	1455	35.3%	11.0%	100%

Table 4.11: Experiment results for all users: Not required CV for mobile users

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	9342	4111	44.0%		
Vs B	9321	4348	46.6%	6.0%	100%

logged-in and non-logged-in users. While logged-in mobile users had a conversion rate of 54%, for non-logged-in mobile users it was only 32%. We assumed that the reason for such a low conversion rate is that users do not have the CV saved on their phone. They only browse through the job offers on their phone and then send the application from their desktop computer. Since logged-in users can save their CV and other documents in their account, it is much easier for them to send the application even from a mobile device. Furthermore, we analyzed which kinds of job offers had the worst conversion rate. We found that for job offers for lower-level positions, the conversion rate of the application form was much worse. We believed that for the majority of these job offers, it was not necessary for companies to require a CV. That is why we decided that uploading a CV will be an optional field in the application form for mobile users. We expected that this would considerably raise the conversion rate for mobile users which are not logged in. Since there would be no attachment required they would be able to easily finish the application form without having to use their desktop computer. Due to the fact that the sample size was reduced to only mobile and tablet traffic, we needed to run the experiment for at least two weeks. For implementing this experiment it was sufficient to modify the form using JavaScript.

Experiment results

As we expected, version B with an optional CV had a significantly higher conversion rate than version A. The results broken down into logged-in and non-logged-in users can be seen in tables 4.9 4.10 The overall results of the experiment are stated in table 4.11. The most significant uplift, 11.0%, was detected with non-logged-in users. However, for logged in users as well, the difference between the conversion rates was so high that we can say with 95.1% certainty that version B is better than version A. Moreover, in the

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	16250	9652	59.4%		
Vs B	16089	9408	58.5%	-1.55%	4.59%

Table 4.12: Experiment results for all users: Warning the user before leaving

overall results, the uplift in the conversion rate was 6%. This proved that increasing the usability of the application form by lowering the requirements leads to a rapid increase in the conversion rate. However, we also needed to consider usability for companies. We received many complaints that companies were receiving applications without a CV even for job offers where the CV was desired. Even though the conversion rate rose, many of the applications were useless since the company was not interested in an application without a CV. That is why we decided to leave the CV as a required field. Nevertheless, we are planning on implementing a new functionality where the companies can set whether the CV should be required or not for each job offer. The company can decide themselves if they would like to receive more job applications without a CV or if the CV is absolutely necessary for them. This way, the usability for both the companies and the users will be increased. Moreover, based on this experiment we can also say that this change will lead to a higher conversion rate. Although, we decided not to implement version B, we still consider this experiment to be successful.

4.1.8 Warning the user before leaving

In the next experiment, we tried to reverse our thinking process. We wanted to raise the conversion rate without regard for usability. Since our main goal is for the users to finish the application form, most other actions which users do on the application form page are undesirable. That is why we decided to display a message before a user leaves the application form page saying: **Don't miss your chance** This job offer ends in X days. Don't miss your chance and send the application now. In case you don't have all the required documents, bookmark the job offer and send the application later. The screenshot of version B can be seen in figure 4.7. This message was displayed before the user left the application form page, except for the cases when they left to register, sign in or create a CV. We ran this experiment for one week on all devices and for all language versions. The experiment was implemented through a JavaScript code inserted via Google Tag Manager.

Experiment results

Although this experiment was not aimed at improving usability, we expected the conversion rate to rise. However, this experiment was not successful. Moreover, in version B, there were fewer conversions.

As can be seen in table 4.12, there is a more than 1.5% decrease in the conversion rate between version B and version A. We expected that creating time pressure on the users



Figure 4.7: Warning the user before leaving experiment

by reminding them when the job offer ends would persuade them to send the application immediately. Although we were aware that displaying the message could be annoying for the users and therefore actually decrease usability, our only goal in this experiment was to raise the conversion rate. However, the results suggest that decreasing usability leads to a lower conversion rate. Naturally, we decided not to implement version B and to focus on increasing usability in the next experiments.

4.1.9 Shortening the terms and conditions

Apart from the previously mentioned experiments, we also decided to run a few tests for improving the visual fluency. In order to eliminate potential distractions, we decided to shorten the terms and conditions at the bottom of the application form. We ran two experiments for this hypothesis. In the first one, we reduced the height of the terms and conditions and we made the text scrollable. In the second test, we displayed only the first three lines of the terms and the rest could be seen after the text *See full text* was clicked. Although this is not a usability improvement as such, these experiments focused more on enhancing the whole user experience. Moreover, they were ranked very high for ease of implementation. We ran both of these experiments for one week and on all devices. Both versions of the shorter terms and conditions were designed by the user experience designer and were developed by the frontend developer.

Original Varia	ition 1				Original Vari	ation 1	
Živetopis*	V pripade, že by som bolja pre Vás zaujíma osobnom stretni tř. 5 pozdravom, Vybrať životopis Nemáte životopisTVytvorte si ko.	vým kandidátom, ďalšie informáci	e velmi rādjirada dopinim pri		Mene" Priezviske" Akademický titul		
Notivačný list	Vybrať motivačný list				E-mail* Telefón	0	
Pripejiť prilohy Súhlas so spracovaním osobných údajov"	vybrat ini prilohu V zmysle zákona Zák. č.122/2013 Z.z. o or správou, spracovaním a uchovaním meji	hrane osobných údajov v znení ne ch osobných údajov uvedených v 2	ikaršich predpisov súhlasim so ivetopise a motivačnom liste a iných	Pora	Sprievodný text		0
	prílohách súvislacich s hľadaním práce ib test profesia "k v rámcí počítačovej leite zahrazenia lotogatik, pastirá do čoshime informácie sú provdívě a poskytruste údi býť sprazované výslačne pre účely nájden zametinamie. Súklas je daný na dobu ur dakej využívané výslačne pre štatí stické úl	a spoločnosti Profesia, spol. s no. i internet. Som si vedorných čdajov. Česti ji kategórie osobných čdajov. Česti ijov je dobrovelné na základe vlasti a vhodného zamestnanca a pre úč isti po dobu 3 rokov. Po ebdobí 3 n kty.	FerkeTest prostredníctvem stránky mácie, ktoré poskytujem týkajúce sa aj e vyřdanujem, že všetky uvedené ného rechodnutía. Tieto údaje môžu ely databázy uchádzačov o skev budů údaje anonymizované a	dime Vam?	Zirotopis"	Vybord Dominyin Nemate Diversign1*/yescrete sche.	Poradime Ván
	Zároveň som si vedomý/á a súhlasím so Vac informácií o zásadách so spracovaní	fleobecnými obchodnými podmie m osobných údajov v spalačnosti i	skami spoločnosti Profesia, spol. s r.o. Profesia, spol. s r.o.		Motivačný list	Vybrať methvačný list	2
	Odoslať				Pripojiť prilohy Súhlas so spracovaním osobných	vybratini pritzhu	
					údajev*	správa, spracovaním a uchovatém nejích osskných údajor uvečených v životopise a motivačkom liste a iných průblich slubilského listukatem práva iba spolučkosti Pedelala spol i ska a Pedelfiel zestedenérisom teriologi	
ROFESIASK	U2ITOCHE ODHAZY	INASE PROJEKTY	PODULATIA				
L MÁN	Litem mice.	Plate de	Perfecta dasa			COORT	



Original Variation 1	Original Variation 1
	Creating of the samp and Creating of

Figure 4.9: Terms and conditions experiment no.2

Table 4.13: Experiment results for all users: Terms and conditions experiment no.1

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	CR	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	14981	8932	59.6%		
Vs B	15033	9011	59.9%	0.535%	71.1%

Experiment results

The results of the first experiment 4.8, in which the terms and conditions were scrollable, are displayed in table 4.13. Although version B had a higher conversion rate, we could not be confident enough that the version is actually better than version A. The difference in conversion rates for the second version of the experiment, in which the terms and conditions were displayed on click, was even smaller. Neither of these experiments proved to have an impact on either the conversion rate or the usability of the website. We assume that the majority of users do not read the terms and conditions and therefore are not affected by the form in which they are displayed. That is why we decided to keep the default version of the website.

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	15040	8675	57.7%		
Vs B	15011	8651	57.6%	-0.084%	46.8%

Table 4.14: Experiment results for all users: Terms and conditions experiment No.2

4.2 Experiments done on other pages

Apart from doing experiments on the application form page, we ran a number of other experiments on other subpages. If we discovered a usability issue or room for usability improvement, we proposed possible solutions, ranked them and ran an experiment for the solution with the highest ranking. Most of these experiments were aimed at increasing the number of applications sent. The first three experiments described in this section were again focused on the job applicants. The last experiment shows how increasing usability for companies led to a higher number of purchases.

4.2.1 New button in the offer detail

As previously mentioned, on the job offer detail page there is an 82% drop off. That means that 82% of the users who see the detail of a job offer do not continue onto the application form page. Although this number is influenced by several factors which are out of the hands of Profesia.sk, we decided that we would try to increase the number of entrances to the application form. Our assumption was that the button for entering the application form was not visible enough. On the job detail page, there are two buttons through which it is possible to enter the application form page. One is at the bottom of the page which is below the fold and therefore less visible. The other one is in the sidebar menu. According to Nielsen [62], a user never looks at anything that looks like an advertisement. Therefore, he advises not to put important content in the right-hand column. Based on this article, we assumed that the application form button in the right sidebar was not visible enough. That is why we decided to create a Hotjar heatmap on the job offer detail page which can be seen in figure 4.10 Send a CV to the company is the first option in the sidebar, but from the heatmap it is clear that it is overseen by the majority of users. Most of the users use the call-to-action button on the bottom of the page. We also confirmed this by checking the statistics in Google Analytics. From all the pageviews of the application form, 95% of them entered from the call-to-action button, only 3% from the right sidebar and 2% entered from other sources. That is why we decided to emphasize the link to the application form below the fold. Moreover, we wanted to motivate users to send the application by the following text: Sending the application will not take longer than 3 minutes. By informing them of the simplicity of the form, we wanted to encourage them to enter the application form. Moreover, we expected that the usability would be improved since the users would not need to look for the button to the application form but it would be immediately visible. Naturally, the main goal of this experiment was to raise the number of applications sent and not the number of entrances to the application form. The difference between versions can be



Figure 4.10: Heatmap of the job offer detail page

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	168431	8104	4.81%		
Vs B	169010	8197	4.85%	0.801%	70.0%

Table 4.15: Experiment results: New button in the offer detail experiment

seen in figure 4.11. We ran this experiment for one week on the Slovak version of the website only. The modifications in version B were implemented using JavaScript.

Original Varia	tion 1	
profesia	📌 🛛 Histor	iý výtaz Q Prihlásit Visap pe firmy
Ouodrai stránka / Madanie práce / Osobný	Salér	
Osobný šofér Transfer Service, s. r. o.		Φη Postal spalačnosti likotopis S∋ Odporačil ponalu známornu
Miesto práce Uratislava	Oruh pracowného pomeru plný úvazek	Colporatif parado cas Facebook
Termin nistupa ASAP	Pomikanj plat (brutto) 800 - 1200 FUR/medar, dohodou	T field
Informácie o pracovnom mier	te	20brazić miesto práce na mape
Nápří práce, právomocí a zodpovednosti Hladéme navich kolegov do teamu na poziciu Osobní šofés.		🛨 Pridad k vybraným
Hlavnou náplňou práce : Osobný šofér pre transfery prevažne na le	tiskā - Wien - Bratislava - Budapešt - Brno	Ne Zobrazit vybrané pracovné ponuky
PODNIENKA - Vodičský prevkaz typu 8, vy realizet Restatace	dadaje sa komunikativna znalosť AJ, komunikácia v AJ kabdy deň, dobrá	→ Dalīša pracovnā poruka v zozname

Figure 4.11: New button in the offer detail

Experiment results

As expected, the red button attracted more attention than the button in the right sidebar. While only 3% of all the users entering the application form entered through the sidebar, for the red button it was 9,7%. However, the majority of users are used to using the red button at the bottom of the job offer, after they have read the whole text. Since the goal of this experiment was to raise the number of job applications sent, we compared the conversion rates of version A and version B. As can be seen in table 4.15, the number of users per version is much higher compared to the experiments which we did on the application form page. That is why during the one week experiment even when the difference in the conversion rates for the two versions were not too different.

The chance of version B being better is only 70%. In this experiment, we combined two assumptions. Firstly, we wanted to highlight the possibility of entering the application form and, secondly, we wanted to use a motivational text to inform users about the ease of filling out the application form. The experiment showed that finding the entrance to the application form was not a problem for the users since the number of entrances to the application form was about the same for both versions. The slight improvement in the conversion rate could be caused by the motivational text which was used in the button. Although the results of the experiment were not convincing enough, we will consider using other methods of informing the users of the ease of filling out the form.

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	\mathbf{CR}	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	3301	1480	44.8%		
Vs B	3397	1592	46.9%	4.53%	95.3%

Table 4.16: Experiment results: New button in the list of bookmarked offers

4.2.2 New button in the list of bookmarked offers

For users who are logged in, it is possible to bookmark a job offer. They can then find the list of bookmarked offers in their account. It is also possible to add a note to the bookmarked offer. By bookmarking the offer, the user shows a particular interest in it and is therefore likely to send an application for it. These users are logged in and are using more *advanced* features of the website. That is why we assumed that their engagement is relatively high and therefore they should be more likely to be affected by the changes made on the website. We decided to create a direct link from the list of bookmarked offers to the application form. As can be seen in figure 4.12, the only action on the list of bookmarked offers was the link to the job offer detail and removing the job offer from the list. For version B we added the option to *Send a CV to the company*. The link led directly to the application form. By adding this option, we wanted to save the user one step towards sending the application and therefore to increase the usability of the website. The sample size consisted of users who were logged in and had at least one job offer bookmarked. The new button was added through Google Tag Manager.

Original Vari	iation 1		Original Varia	ation 1	
profesia	Searched term Q smallewaggeologica	·	profesia	Searched term Q anoikewe@upde	siask •
Myaccount / Selected jobs			My account / Selected jobs		
NYACCOUNT	Selected jobs		MY ACCOUNT	Selected jobs	
Job search	Correct: 5 Archive: 11		Johnsonth	Correct 5 Archive 11	
Jobs via email	HR Generalist TWRGET Executive Search	ăn Ek	John via email	HR Generalist TAGGT Foculty Seech	<u>e</u>
Selected jobs	Remove from selected D.5.201	,	Selected jobs	44, Send CV to the company S Remove from selected 30.5	.2017
CV.	Project Support Associate with german language, office based in Bratislava Quintiles Slovakia, s. c.o.	e,	CY .	Project Support Associate with german language, office based in Bratislava Ovirities Steadings to a	You?
References	Remove from selected en 30.5.201		Enformance	🔩 Send CV to the company 🚫 Remove from selected 🚥 (30.5	12017
Documents	Complex General Ledger Accountant Carlier Structile cost		Documents	Complex General Ledger Accountant	
List of reactions	Remove from selected 30.5.202			Send CV to the company 🛞 Remove from selected 30.5	12117
Settings	Evening Legal Assistant at International Law Firm Write & Case		Settings	Evening Legal Assistant at International Law Firm	
	Remove from selected on [23.5.20]				

Figure 4.12: New button in the list of bookmarked offers

Experiment results

As the results of the experiment showed, most users wanted to check the job offer detail again, before sending the application form. Nevertheless, the conversion rate for version B was higher than for version A. In version A, 62.1% of users who entered the list of bookmarked job offers continued on to a job detail. The conversion rate in both versions represent the number of users who entered the list of bookmarked job offers and then sent an application. As can be seen in table 4.16, there is an over 95% chance that version B is better than version A. It is interesting that although the conversion rate for version B

was higher, the number of users who clicked on the newly added option, Send a CV to the company, was not so high. Out of 3397 users only 254 actually used the new link, which is a click-through rate of only 7.48%. Nevertheless, the click-through rate to job offer detail, compared to version A, was a bit higher. While in version A 62.1% of the users clicked on the name of the job offer to enter the offer detail, in version B it was 63%. That indicates that although the number of users who clicked on Send a CV to the company was not so high, the fact that the option was displayed there influenced them positively to send the application. Moreover, the results of this experiment led us to an assumption that experiments run on users who are more engaged with the website can yield better results. However, we needed to confirm this hypothesis by running more experiments. We evaluated this experiment as a success and implemented version B for all traffic.

4.2.3 Highlighting an ending offer in the list of bookmarked offers

Since the previous experiment with a new button in the list of bookmarked offers was successful, we wanted to run more experiments on this page. When rating the site using Net Promoter Score, users are encouraged to leave some textual feedback as well. Through regular checking of these answers, we came across following feedback: *I bookmarked an offer and when I later checked the list of bookmarked offers, it was no longer there. Then I found out that the offer had already ended.* By bookmarking an offer, the user shows interest in the position. They should be notified when the offer is about to end so that they can reconsider whether they want to send an application. Therefore, we decided to add a label to the list of bookmarked offers which was displayed with the offers: *This offer expires soon!*. A bookmarked offer with the label is displayed in figure 4.13 However,

profesia	Searched term Q smolikova@profe	isia.sk 🗸
My account / Selected jobs		
MYACCOUNT	Selected jobs	
Job search	Current: 4 Archive: 13	
Jobs via email	Project Support Associate with German language, office based in Bratislava Quintiles Slovakia, s. r. o.	
Selected jobs	Send CV to the company 🛞 Remove from selected en 12.6	5.2017
сч	Communications Intern The offer will expire soon! Cambridge International School	
References	Send CV to the company 🛞 Remove from selected en 8.6	5.2017
Documents	HR Generalist TARGET Executive Search	
List of reactions	Send CV to the company 🛞 Remove from selected 30.5	5.2017
Settings	Evening Legal Assistant at International Law Firm White & Case	
	Send CV to the company 🛞 Remove from selected en 23.5	5.2017

Figure 4.13: Highlighting an ending offer in the list of bookmarked offers

Table 4.17:	Experiment results:	Highlighting a	an ending	offer in	n the	list of	f bookma	rked
offers								

	Offers displayed	Conversions	CR	CR difference
Without button	5380	2528	47.0%	
With button	6733	3501	52.0%	10.6%

for this experiment we needed to change the evaluation metrics. Since the label is shown only for ending offers, we could not simply divide the traffic and measure the conversion rate. We did not want to compare the overall conversion rate but rather the conversion rate of offers with the label with the ones without it. Therefore, we decided to show version B for all traffic and after one week compare the conversion rate of offers which had the label with the ones which did not. We measured when the label was displayed and clicked on through Google Analytics *events*. This experiment required information about the ending date of an offer. Therefore, it was developed by the backend developer.

Experiment results

In this experiment we wanted to evaluate if time pressure actually motivates users to convert and send the application. From the results displayed in table 4.17, it can be seen that the conversion rate for offers with the label is indeed higher. Based on the data gathered throughout this one week, we decided to leave the label in the list of bookmarked offers. Moreover, we decided to add a similar label to the job offer listing as well. We measured the performance of the label in the job offer listings through a custom dimension in the Google Analytics *Enhanced ecommerce* plug-in. The click-through rate for the job offers with this label was 26% higher than the overall click-through rate. With this experiment we not only increased the conversion rate, but we also increased usability which was proven by the fact that after introducing the label on the job offer listing, the Net Promoter Score increased from 43.88 to 46.73.

4.2.4 Warning companies before filling out the offer form

The last experiment which we describe in this thesis is the only one which was not aimed at raising the number of applications sent. This experiment was designed to deal with a specific usability issue in the form for creating a job offer. There are two ways that a company can pay for a job offer. The simplest option is to pay for a single offer to be published for a specific period of time. If the company uses Profesia.sk often and they are publishing multiple job offers, it is cheaper for them to buy a credit package. When they publish an offer, the credit is automatically subtracted from their account. The credit package is quite popular and more than half of all of the offers are published using credits. If the company is out of credits, they are reminded to buy more credits. Nevertheless, we received a number of complaints about the placement of the note on the excerpt credit. When the company wants to add a new job offer, the first step is to fill out all the necessary information. Since there is a lot of information required, creating

a new job offer can take an extensive amount of time. Afterwards, they are asked how long the offer should be published for as well as the payment details. If the company has bought a credit package before and they have run out of credits, they will be shown the following message: You have run out of credits. Buy new ones., which is also a link to an order form. However, if the company clicks on this link, all the information about the new job offer, which they previously filled in, is lost. We have received complaints not only during regular user testing, but also through our customer support service. This was obviously an enormous usability problem. That is why we decided to check the credit status at the very beginning of the form for adding a job offer. When the form was opened and if the company had run out of credits, a modal window was shown with the following text: Advertise with discount You have run out of credits. If you buy a credit package, you can save from 25 to 50% compared to the price of a single offer. The package also includes access to our database of CVs. The visualization of version B can be seen in figure 4.14. We wanted to compare the number of bought credit packages and single offers for both versions. However, the main problem with this experiment was the sample size. We could only count companies which entered the new job offer form and had run out of credits. That is approximately 50 companies per week. The conversion rate for the default version of the website for the credit package was around 72%. That means that if the company was shown the message about running out of credits, 72% of them clicked on the link and bought more credits. 15% of users continued and bought a single offer. The remaining 3% of users did not end up buying either a credit package or a single offer. According to the sample size calculator ⁴, if we ran the experiment for 4 weeks, the improvement in the conversion rate for a credit package needed to be more than 15%, so that we could say with at least 95% certainty that the outcome of the experiment is not the result of a coincidence. Moreover, since for the single packages the default conversion rate was around 12%, the difference between the versions after four weeks should be at least 67%. As it was already mentioned, it is not advisable to run the experiment for a period longer than 4 weeks due to possible sample pollution. That is why we decided to run this experiment for the longest period possible. The implementation required changes in the backend code and therefore it was done by the backend developer.

Experiment results

The goal of this experiment was to

- 1. Increase the number of users who bought a credit package
- 2. Decrease the number of users who made no purchase

For the first goal, we managed to prove that version B is better. As can be seen in table 4.18, even though the sample size was not too high, the difference in conversion

⁴https://abtestguide.com/abtestsize/

\sim	atia-katia +
 dvadsať	Zverejnite ponuku výhodnejšie!
Vaše konto / Vaše ponuky práce / V	Minuli sa vám kredity na inzerciu pracovných ponúk na www.profesia.sk.
Vytváranie ponuk	Cena inzercie v baliku je o 25 až 50 % nižšia v porovnani s cenou jednorázovej inzercie. V rámci balika navyše získavate prístup ku kontaktným údajom v našej databáze životopisov.
🕕 Popis pozície 🕨 🖉 Objedn	Kúpiť ďalšie kredity Prejsť na formulár ponuky
Jazyk ponuky	
Jazyk ponuky	Slovenčina •
Popis pozície	
Názov pracovnej pozície*	
Pracovná pozícia*	Začnite pisat posiciu
Druh pracovného pomeru*	🗊 plný úvlazok
	Skrateny uvazok
	D živnosť
	💷 internship, stáž
Náplň práce*	•

Figure 4.14: Warning companies before filling out the offer form

Table 4.18: Experiment results: Warning companies before filling out the offer form - Conversion for the credit package

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	CR	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	107	77	72.0%		
Vs B	111	94	84.7%	17.7%	98.8%

Table 4.19: Experiment results: Warning companies before filling out the offer form - Overall conversion

	Unique Visitors	Conversions	CR	CR difference	Chance of being better
Vs A	107	103	96.3%		
Vs B	111	108	97.3%	1.08%	65.8%

rates between both versions was sufficient for us to tell that version B is better with a 98.8% confidence. For the evaluation of the second goal we first needed to reverse the formulation of the goal, since the A/B testing Bayesian calculator is suitable only for detecting positive and not negative effect. We changed the goal formulation from *Decrease the number of users who made no purchase* to *Increase the number of users who made some purchase*. The results for this goal can be seen in table 4.19. In the table, the users who converted are the ones who bought either a credit package or a single offer. Although the difference between the two versions is not significant enough, there was some increase in the conversion rate for version B. Even though there was not a significantly higher number of overall purchases in version B, we still evaluate this experiment as a success. The main goal of this experiment was to get more users to buy a credit package instead of a single offer. Therefore, we decided to implement version B for all traffic. It was also confirmed that usability for companies was increased, since the Net Promoter Score for companies slightly increased from 36.04 to 38.61.

CHAPTER 5

Discussion

In this chapter, we will elaborate on the results of the experiments. We will define our thoughts on why some kinds of experiments were more successful than others. Last but not least, based on the result of the experiments, we will answer the main research question of this thesis: Does increased usability lead to an increased conversion rate?

In the previous chapter, 14 experiments were presented together. Although not all of them were successful, they all helped us to understand our users better and propose better solutions in the future. That is proven by the fact that the more experiments we developed, the more positive results we got. We also conducted many small experiments which are not described in this thesis. We also did not specify all the proposed solutions but we only described the solutions which we tested. The results of all the experiments are summed up in table 5.1. We assigned each experiment a number from 1 to 10, representing the degree of increased usability. Since usability is extremely difficult to measure, this number is highly subjective. It only represents our assessment based on the Net Promoter Score, feedback from the customer support, and our own impression of the experiment.

5.1 Experiments done on the application form page

As can be seen in table 5.1, out of the 10 experiments conducted on the application form page, only three were successful. This was probably due to the fact that a high percentage of users who leave the application form do not have a CV, which is a required field, and cannot continue. Therefore, even by making all kinds of adjustments to the application form, we cannot influence these cases. An analogy to this case could be an e-shop. If users want to buy something, they need a credit card. If they do not have it, the usability of the website can be perfect, but they will not be able to buy anything. The only possible way to increase the usability for these users would be to create an alternative payment option. In the experiment *Optional CV for mobile users*, we proved

Name of experiment	Increase in usability	CR difference	Successful	Implemented later					
Experiments done on the application form page									
Modifying captions of the upload buttons	5	3.66%	yes	yes					
Removing the academic de- gree input	2	-0.39%	no	no					
Removing the cover letter	3	0.58%	no	no					
Pre-filled input text experi- ment	5	0.83%	no	no					
Green check marks experi- ment	2	-0.27%	no	no					
Return to the application form after creating a CV	9	8.71%	yes	yes					
Optional CV for mobile users	6	6.0%	yes	no					
Warning the user before leaving	1	-1.55%	no	no					
Shorter terms and condi- tions no.1	2	0.54%	no	no					
Shorter terms and condi- tions no.2	2	-0.08%	no	no					
Experiments done on ot	her pages								
New button in the offer de- tail	4	0.80%	no	no					
New button in the list of bookmarked offers	6	4.53%	yes	yes					
Highlighting an ending offer in the list of bookmarked offers	7	10.6%	yes	yes					
Warning companies before filling out the offer form	10	17.7%	yes	yes					

Table 5.1: Experiment results summary

that not requiring a CV notably increases the conversion rate. That is why in the future, we plan on creating the option for companies to choose whether they require a CV. Based on the experiment, we can already prove to them that if they do not demand a CV they will receive more applications. This will be especially useful for low-level positions such as construction workers or factory workers.

In table 5.1, we can also see that all the experiments on the application form page which were successful had an increased usability ranking of 5 or higher. The experiment which we ranked as the highest usability improvement *Return to the application form after creating a CV* also achieved a significant difference in the conversion rate of 8.71%. In this experiment, we actually fixed a significant usability issue. Experiments such as *Green check marks experiment* or *Removing the academic degree input* were aimed more at encouraging users to continue and to simplify the process of completing the form. They did not actually attempt to fix a particular usability problem.

The results of the *Warning the user before leaving* experiment are also fairly interesting. We conducted this experiment without any regard to usability. What is more, we were aware that this adjustment would actually harm usability. The goal of this experiment was to increase the conversion rate at all costs. However, this experiment proved that decreasing usability also leads to a decreased conversion rate.

To sum up, from the pre-analysis, we gained the impression that the application form page has a high potential. 42% drop-off from a simple application form seemed very high and therefore we believed that there was great room for improvement. Not redirecting users back to the application form after they have finished creating their CV was an obvious usability issue. Fixing it led to a significant increase in the conversion rate. However, the main usability issue which users are facing is the required CV. In the *Optional CV for mobile users* experiment, we proved that if we tackle this issue, the conversion rate will rise. The other experiments run on the application form page did not have a very significant impact on usability. Subsequently, the conversion rate was also not significantly different.

5.2 Experiments done on other pages

On the other hand, the experiments done on other pages yielded better results. Except for the *New button in the offer detail* experiment, all the experiments were successful. Modifying the list of bookmarked offers led to increased conversion rates in both cases. We assumed that the increased conversions were also caused by the fact that the sample size consisted only of logged-in users. Therefore, we presumed that users who are more engaged with the website are easier to influence. However, when we implemented the highlighting of ending offers to job offer listings, where the majority of users are not logged in, the difference in the conversion rate was even higher. This proved that improving the usability leads to an increased conversion rate regardless of the type of user.

The Warning companies before filling out the offer form experiment was aimed at fixing

a major usability problem. Companies were repeatedly complaining about losing all the filled in information after buying a credit package. By simply reminding them to buy the package before they fill out the order, we increased the number of bought credit packages by 17.7% compared to version A. Not only did we fix the usability issue, we also increased the revenue. This experiment was the most successful out of all the experiments which we conducted. Although we only had a limited sample size of around 100 users, the 17.7% increase in conversion rate was high enough for the results to be statistically significant.

We consider the experiments done on pages other than the application form page to be quite successful. Three out of four experiments achieved a considerably higher conversion rate for version B.

5.3 Effect of usability on the conversion rate

In conclusion, even though the results of the experiments were miscellaneous, there is a clear relationship between the degree to which the experiment improved usability and the growth of the conversion rate. The experiments which did not result in a significant difference in the conversion rates were usually aimed at improving usability in general or enhancing the user experience. However, they had little effect on both the usability and the conversion rate. On the other hand, when the experiments were aimed at a specific usability issue reported by users, fixing the issue always led to higher conversion rates. This relationship can be seen in the scatter graph in figure 5.1.



Figure 5.1: Scatter graph of the relationship between the conversion rate and usability

Although all the experiments were conducted on one job searching portal, we can assume that these results apply for most ecommerce websites. Since profesia.sk is the most used job searching portal in Slovakia, its user base contains all kinds of users. The age of users who visited Profesia.sk can be seen on the screenshot from Google Analytics in figure 5.2. Moreover, Google Analytics also provides statistics for users' interests. As can be seen in



Figure 5.2: Age groups of visitors of Profesia.sk in May 2017

figure 5.3, visitors of profesia.sk are certainly not a homogeneous group. This makes the website ideal for conducting experiments, since the sample contains many different user groups. Therefore, there is a high probability that if the experiment was successful on profesia.sk, the same would apply for many other websites.

Affinity Category (reach)		Users (?)	Sessions ?	Pages/Session ?	Avg. Session Duration	% New Sessions (?)	Bounce Rate (?)
		807,598 % of Total: 68.24% (1,183,429	3,258,761 % of Total: 78.79% (4,136,178)	7.93 Avg for View: 7.93 (0.00%)	00:05:36 Avg for View: 00:05:35 (0.36%)	9.61% Avg for View: 16.07% (-40.18%)	14.74% Avg for View: 15.52% (-5.04%)
1.	Outdoor Enthusiasts	608,157 (4.23%	2,501,373 (4.40%)	7.63	00:05:19	8.42%	14.87%
2.	Green Living Enthusiasts	588,431 (4.09%	2,531,864 (4.45%)	7.97	00:05:38	7.55%	14.73%
3.	Foodies	526,808 (3.66%	2,225,930 (3.92%)	7.92	00:05:34	7.58%	14.56%
4.	Movie Lovers	508,358 (3.53%	2,074,784 (3.65%)	8.08	00:05:43	8.19%	14.17%
5.	Art & Theater Aficionados	471,512 (3.28%	1,936,396 (3.41%)	8.17	00:05:44	8.18%	14.24%
6.	Sports Fans	465,332 (3.23%	2,167,181 (3.81%)	8.28	00:05:49	6.49%	14.41%
7.	News Junkies/Entertainment & Celebrity News Junkies	454,674 (3.16%	1,917,595 (3.37%)	7.79	00:05:23	8.12%	14.32%
8.	Business Professionals	420,273 (2.92%	1,892,756 (3.33%)	8.47	00:05:57	6.93%	13.57%
9.	Cooking Enthusiasts/Aspiring Chefs	408,732 (2.84%	1,831,228 (3.22%)	7.87	00:05:28	6.53%	14.86%
10.	Travel Buffs	405,890 (2.82%	1,670,341 (2.94%)	8.08	00:05:36	7.81%	13.99%

Figure 5.3: Affinity categories of visitors of Profesia.sk in May 2017

To sum up, even though there were a high number of unsuccessful experiments, all the experiments which were aimed at a specific usability issue had a strong positive impact on the conversion rate. Moreover, an experiment which did lower usability also led to a lower conversion rate. That is why we can say that the changes in usability have a powerful effect on the conversion rate.
CHAPTER 6

Critical reflection

The question which our research tried to answer was: *Does improving usability lead to an increased conversion rate?* However, when evaluating the experiments, we came across the challenge of how to determine if usability has actually been improved. We believe that the experiments which produced negative results did not actually significantly improve usability. In this chapter, we will evaluate the correctness of the methodology and the validity of our findings. We will state possible improvements to the process. Lastly, we will compare our results with the papers dealing with similar topics.

6.1 Methodology assessment

We decided to use an iterative approach to conduct the experiments. It consisted of five stages: finding usability issues, proposing solutions, ranking the solutions, A/B testing and an evaluation of the results. Retrospectively, we believe that this methodology was suitable for our research. Nevertheless, in each stage there could be great improvements made.

Possibly the most neglected phase in our methodology was finding usability issues. First, we did the initial analysis of user behavior through Google Analytics. After discovering the high drop-off rate from the application form page, we assumed that there was a usability issue and ran a number of experiments trying to improve the form. However, the experiments were aimed more at improving the user experience rather than usability. First, we need to consider the difference between usability and user experience. According to the International Organization for Standardization, usability is defined as the extent to which a system, product or service can be used by specified users to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency and satisfaction in a specified context of use. On the other hand, they define user experience as a person's perceptions and responses resulting from the use and/or anticipated use of a product, system or service. [63] Some of our experiments such as the Green check marks experiment or the Shortening terms

and conditions experiment were focused on improving users' visual perception of the website. A note for ISOs user experience definition also states: Usability, when interpreted from the perspective of the users' personal goals, can include the kind of perceptual and emotional aspects typically associated with user experience. [63] To conclude, it is difficult to assess if the adjustments we made actually improved usability. After conducting a user poll, described in section 4.1.7, we learned that for many users, the main issue in the application form is the CV. Therefore, one of the reasons why some of the experiments on the application form page were not successful, might be that we did not identify the usability issue correctly. Instead of focusing on the core problem of the form, we made many small adjustments that had little effect. On the other hand, the experiments which dealt with issues directly reported by the users were always successful. If we had chosen a different approach to finding the issues, for example through user testing or conducting more surveys, we might have been more successful in identifying the actual usability flaws.

Secondly, we are doubtful whether the ranking of the solutions using the PIE model was the ideal approach for our research. We rated each proposed solution for potential, importance and ease of implementation. For the application form page, the potential and importance were always the same. Therefore, we chose which experiments to conduct based only on the ease of implementation. This resulted in only developing experiments which were simple to carry out, however, they had no significant impact on the users. Had the ranking model also considered our confidence in the experiment, we might have chosen different experiments to run and more experiments with positive results may have been conducted. However, there are many usability issues that we were aware of but which could not be dealt with in the scope of this thesis. These mainly include functionality connected with the job offer search.

Another improvement in the methodology which could have been made is the evaluation of the results. While we could easily evaluate the effect on the conversion rate using Google Analytics, the evaluation of the effect on usability was problematic. We were not able to quantifiably express the change in usability. After the experiment was finished and the changes were implemented, we compared the Net Promoter Score of the periods before and after the implementation. However, this can lead to misleading results. The major advantage of A/B testing is the fact that the versions are compared in exactly the same environment with the same conditions. When we compare the Net Promoter Score for different periods, we can never know what caused the changes in the behavior. After the implementation, the Net Promoter Score can rise which can indicate that implementing the new changes has led to increased usability. However, there might be other factors such as a new marketing campaign which could affect the score. Therefore, the ideal solutions for our experiments would be to measure the Net Promoter Score separately for both versions while running the experiment. After the experiment was finished, we would not only compare the conversion rates but also the Net Promoter Score. Nevertheless, the implementation of such functionality would be beyond the scope of this thesis. That is why we could only assess the effect on usability based on our

assumptions.

To conclude, although some adjustments to the methodology could have been made, we believe that, in general, our methodology was correct. We were able to evaluate all the experiments and draw conclusions based on the results. The iterative approach provided us with the opportunity to learn from the previous experiments and constantly improve the process.

6.2 Validity of the results

We are confident that the resulting numbers for the number of visitors and the conversion rates are correct. For the measurement, we used Google Analytics where we sent the data through the Google Tag Manager testing library by Jorrin Quest¹. Since the library is open-source, we were able to modify it so that it would fit our purposes better. Although the data collected by Google Analytics are not 100% precise, the deviance is basically negligible. Moreover, all of our experiments used unsampled data. By default Google Analytics uses sampled data after reaching over 500k sessions for the given date. This means that if the number of the sessions exceeds this limit, the numbers in the reports will only be based on a subset of sessions. The traffic on profesia.sk exceeds this limit, having around one million sessions per week. That is why for our experiments we used Google Analytics 360, which applies sampling of 100 million sessions. Therefore, the resulting numbers of users and conversions are precise.

As already mentioned, we were not able to measure the usability changes properly. Nevertheless, in table 5.1, we assigned each experiment with an assessment of the effect on usability. These values are obviously arguable and subject to our personal impressions. We based this number on whether the adjustment actually helped users in achieving their goal. For example, in the experiment *Return to the application form after creating a CV*, the improved usability is obvious. By redirecting the user back to the application form, the user can immediately return to the action which they intended to carry out before they left to create a CV. This adjustment clearly makes the application process easier for the user. Although the ranking for increased usability in table 5.1 is not based on any quantifiable results, we believe that it quite accurately represents the influence on usability.

We also believe that since the results are calculated per user they are more trustworthy than if they were counted per session or per hit. We could have calculated the results of the experiment in absolute numbers (per hit). That means the conversion rate would be measured as the number of times the application form of version A/B was finished, divided by the number of times the application form was displayed. However, this would lead to inaccurate results. There is a distinct possibility that this could lead to a case in which there are a few users in version B on whom the changes have had an extreme effect and who are suddenly sending a high number of applications. The conversion rate would

¹https://abtestguide.com/gtmtesting

rise significantly for version B which would lead us to think that version B had a positive influence on users. However, for the vast majority of the users, the changes have no effect but the resulting numbers are influenced by the few individuals with irregular behavior. Using per user metric, we can see the actual impact on all the users. Moreover, we can also see the long-term influence better. If the user sees version B but decides to send the application later, provided they do so until their cookie expires, we still count them as a converting user. Furthermore, because the traffic on profesia.sk is relatively high, we were able to see statistically significant results after running the majority of experiments for only one or two weeks. This reduced the sample pollution. There are many types of pollution such as device pollution, browser pollution or cookie pollution. [64] Pollution occurs when a user who has seen version A on one device (or browser) is assigned the cookie for version B on other device. With the longer duration of the experiment, the risk of pollution increases. Since we ran most of the experiments for the shortest period possible (one week), we mitigated the pollution.

To sum up, we believe that the results of the experiments are correct. The metrics and tools used to measure the conversion rates were precise and reliable. The sample size calculator ² and the Bayesian A/B test calculator ³, which we used, are based on established statistical methods commonly used for A/B testing evaluation. Although there were no data available according to which we could precisely measure the usability changes, we are confident that our assessments fairly represent reality. Therefore, we are able to draw a conclusion on the relationship between usability and conversion rate.

6.3 Comparison with related work

In this section, we will compare this thesis to other related scientific papers. Not only will we compare the results, we will also inspect the difference in used methodology and metrics.

6.4 Comparing the effects of usability on customer conversion and retention at ecommerce websites

The effect of usability on conversion rate was also examined in the paper *Comparing* the effects of usability on customer conversion and retention at ecommerce websites. [65] In the paper, usability was measured based on the IS success model by DeLone and McLean's. [66] The website usability was assessed based on three dimensions: system quality, information quality and service quality. An element of system quality can be, for example, ease of navigation. Information quality captures the quality of content. Service quality represents the overall support provided by the website. The existing instruments were applied to assess the usability of websites Travelocity.com and Expedia.com. 102

²https://abtestguide.com/abtestsize/

³https://abtestguide.com/bayesian/

students were randomly assigned to one of these websites. The participants were asked to play the role of a customer who wants to plan a holiday in Asia. They were stopped before actually making the purchase. Later, the relationship between the usability dimension and the intention to make a purchase were analyzed. The results showed that all usability beliefs are positively related to the intention to make a purchase. Moreover, the analysis showed that there are differences in effects of various usability dimensions. The perceived system quality has the highest impact on users' intention to buy. On the other hand, the perceived service quality has the lowest impact out of the three usability dimensions. There is a variance of over 70% between these dimensions and the users' intention to buy.

Although the paper presented precise mathematical models to express the effect of usability on the conversion rate, clearly there were a number of limitations. The main drawback is the limited sample size. Moreover, the study was conducted on students and no purchases were made. The fact that the students knew that they would eventually not buy anything could have significantly influenced their behavior. In this thesis, the experiments were conducted on real users who actually made the conversion. Moreover, since they were not aware that they were participating in an A/B test, their behavior was authentic. On the other hand, the assessment of usability is performed more precisely in the paper by Kuan. Therefore, it is possible to precisely define the relationship between usability and the conversion rate.

The results presented in the paper are consistent with the results of our experiments. Although the relationship between usability and the conversion rate in this thesis was not expressed numerically by a mathematical model, the results of the experiments clearly show the correlation between usability and conversion rate. The fact that both studies used completely different methodologies but yielded similar results prove that there is a close relationship between the usability of a website and the conversion rate.

6.5 Website Quality and Consumer Online Purchase Intention of Air Ticket

Another work which examined the relationship between the purchase intention and usability is a paper by Sam [67]. In the paper, the effect of multiple factors on purchase intention was analyzed. The considered factors were: usability, website design, information quality, trust, perceived risk and empathy. For each factor, a hypothesis was developed. For the usability factor, the hypothesis was: Usability of online website is positively associated with consumers' online purchase intention. The sample consisted of students and working adults from Malaysia. The study was conducted through a questionnaire consisting of 54 questions covering all of the previously mentioned factors. The questions were mostly aimed at a specific use case of a low-cost carrier service industry. Overall, 208 questionnaires were collected. Again, the results showed a strong positive correlation between usability and purchase intention.

Similarly to the first paper, this paper also used a small sample only. Furthermore,

the data they used for proving the hypothesis were collected through a questionnaire and were not based on actual user interactions. That decreases the trustworthiness of the results. Although the results were evaluated accurately using various mathematical models, the methodology used to collect the data was not optimal.

The study by Sam used a completely different methodology from the one used in this thesis and in the previously mentioned paper. Nevertheless, the conclusion from all three studies is the same: there is a positive correlation between usability and purchase intention.

CHAPTER

Summary and future work

The goal of this thesis was to answer the question: *Does improved usability lead to a higher conversion rate?* A series of various A/B tests showed that improving usability, especially in critical parts of a website, makes users more likely to convert. Nevertheless, there is still room for further analysis of the hypothesis.

7.1 Future work

The knowledge we gained can be further used to conduct more experiments. By choosing the iterative approach, we were able to learn from previous experiments and adjust the new ones accordingly. After conducting a few experiments, the results were either all negative or we were not able to evaluate the experiments at all. Numerous other experiments not mentioned in this thesis were carried out. Since the experiments showed that increased usability has a positive impact on the conversion rate, we will conduct more experiments in the future to target usability issues and subsequently increase the conversion rate.

To further investigate this issue, more experiments should be run. In future work, more attention should be paid to identifying usability issues. We are convinced that the majority of unsuccessful experiments were due to the fact that they did not actually significantly improve usability. That is why to further prove the hypothesis we would need to run more experiments where we would focus more on improving usability rather than improving the user experience. Nevertheless, we do not want to suggest that improving the user experience does not lead to a better conversion rate. However, the user experience is a more complex concept and therefore the improvements made take a longer time to be reflected in the conversion rate. Furthermore, enhancing the user experience is done through small changes. Shortening the terms and conditions for example, might not yield immediate results. It is only one small part of the user experience *mosaic* which,

however, is altogether extremely important. In future research, it would be interesting to measure the relationship between the user experience and the conversion rate as well.

Moreover, in future research, usability should be measurable, so that we can actually prove that it has been increased. This way we would be able to support our hypothesis that the experiments which did not raise the conversion rate also did not raise usability. Mathematical models similar to the ones used in the related works [65] and [67], could be used to precisely express the relationship between usability and conversions. In this thesis, the relationship is only based on our personal impressions. Another possibility would be to measure the Net Promoter Score for both versions when the experiments are running. The results of the Net Promoter Score could then be put in the relation with the conversion rate which would accurately express the relationship.

To sum up, although this thesis suggests a strong relationship between usability and conversion rate, more experiments should be run to support this hypothesis. Such experiments should focus more on identifying the usability issue and expressing usability mathematically.

7.2 Summary

In this thesis, we managed to prove the positive correlation between usability and conversion rate. Although we did not use the term *conversion* in a conventional sense, as a purchase on an ecommerce website, we believe that the results of this thesis are applicable in general to all websites. In this thesis, we analyzed the job portal profesia.sk.

To test the hypotheses, we used an iterative approach and ran multiple A/B experiments. After finding room for usability improvement, we proposed and ranked possible solutions. Afterwards, we developed experiments using Google Tag Manager. These experiments were running for a specific period of time, usually one or two weeks. During this period, if a user visited the subpage where an experiment was being conducted, they were assigned a cookie with the information about the version which should be displayed. For all the experiments, we divided the traffic in a ratio of 50:50. We used Google Analytics to collect the data about the displayed version and the conversion. After the experiment was finished we evaluated the results using the Bayesian A/B test calculator ¹. We implemented version B only when there was a chance of over 95% that the version was better.

Altogether in this thesis, we described 14 experiments. For 6 experiments, the conversion rate for version B was significantly higher than for version A. Although it might seem that in most cases the improved usability did not lead to an increased conversion rate, most of the experiments which returned negative results also had little impact on usability.

Moreover, out of the 14 experiments, 10 were conducted on the application form page. Since the page had a high drop-off rate, we assumed that there must be some kind

¹https://abtestguide.com/bayesian/

of usability issue. A user survey showed that the main reason for users to leave the application form was that they did not have a CV, which was a required field. This was especially problematic for users accessing the website through mobile devices. That is why we ran the experiment *Optional CV for mobile users*. Although the conversion rate for version B was 6% higher, we decided not to implement version B. For most job offers, a CV is required and an application without a CV is useless. Nevertheless, based on this experiment we plan on implementing an extended functionality through which companies will be able to choose whether they require a CV or not. From the results of the experiment, we can already assure them that not requiring a CV will bring them more applications.

All the experiments which were aimed directly on tackling a specific usability issue were extremely successful in raising the conversion rate. In the experiment *Warning companies before filling out the offer form*, by fixing the reported usability issue, we managed to increase the conversion rate by 17.7%. Moreover, in the experiment *Highlighting an ending offer in the list of bookmarked offers*, version B had a conversion rate that was 10.6% higher. We also implemented the same functionality to the job offer listing where the job offers which are highlighted have a 26% higher conversion rate. Therefore, we also evaluated this experiment as extremely successful.

This thesis also has a number of limitations. These are mainly the insufficient usability problem identification process and the fact that we did not measure the usability of both versions with quantifiable measures. Therefore, we are not able to mathematically express the relationship between usability and conversion rate. Nevertheless, by comparing the Net Promoter Score before and after the implementation as well as from the collected user feedback, we were able to get a picture of the extent to which usability was increased. In future research, we suggest running more experiments where, apart from the conversion rates for both versions, the Net Promoter Score for both versions would also be measured.

In conclusion, through a series of experiments, we managed to prove that there is a correlation between usability and conversion rate. By using the A/B testing method, we can be certain that the changes in the conversion rate were caused by the changes which we made and not by a seasonal trend or a coincidence. Furthermore, since we used established A/B testing calculations and measures, the results of the experiments are indisputable. An essential advantage of this thesis compared to other related papers is the fact that we ran the experiments on thousands of users. The large sample size together with the fact that the users did not know they were being tested increased the credibility of the results. Although we only ran the experiments on one job portal, the diversity of the sample makes these findings applicable for all other types of webpages.

List of Figures

4.1	Modifying the captions of the upload buttons experiment	31
4.2	Removing the academic degree input experiment	32
4.3	Removing the cover letter experiment	33
4.4	Pre-filled input text experiment	35
4.5	Green check marks experiment	37
4.6	Results of the poll	39
4.7	Warning the user before leaving experiment	42
4.8	Terms and conditions experiment no.1	43
4.9	Terms and conditions experiment no.2	43
4.10	Heatmap of the job offer detail page	45
4.11	New button in the offer detail	46
4.12	New button in the list of bookmarked offers	47
4.13	Highlighting an ending offer in the list of bookmarked offers	48
4.14	Warning companies before filling out the offer form	51
5.1	Scatter graph of the relationship between the conversion rate and usability	56
5.2	Age groups of visitors of Profesia.sk in May 2017	57
5.3	Affinity categories of visitors of Profesia.sk in May 2017	57

List of Tables

4.1	Experiment results: Modifying the captions of the upload buttons	31
4.2	Experiment results: Removing the academic degree input	32
4.3	Experiment results: Removing the cover letter	33
4.4	Experiment results: Pre-filled input text	35
4.5	Experiment results for logged-in users: Pre-filled input text	35
4.6	Experiment results for non-logged-in users: Pre-filled input text	36
4.7	Experiment results: Green check marks	37
4.8	Experiment results: Return to the application form after creating a ${\rm CV}$.	38
4.9	Experiment results for logged in users: Not required CV for mobile users	40
4.10	Experiment results for non-logged-in users: Not required CV for mobile users	40
4.11	Experiment results for all users: Not required CV for mobile users	40
4.12	Experiment results for all users: Warning the user before leaving	41
4.13	Experiment results for all users: Terms and conditions experiment no. 1 $\ .$	43
4.14	Experiment results for all users: Terms and conditions experiment No.2 $$.	44
4.15	Experiment results: New button in the offer detail experiment	46
4.16	Experiment results: New button in the list of bookmarked offers	47
4.17	Experiment results: Highlighting an ending offer in the list of bookmarked	
	offers	49
4.18	Experiment results: Warning companies before filling out the offer form -	
	Conversion for the credit package	51
4.19	Experiment results: Warning companies before filling out the offer form -	
	Overall conversion	51
5.1	Experiment results summary	54

Glossary

- **bounce rate** Bounce Rate is the percentage of single-page sessions (i.e. sessions in which the person left the site from the entrance page without interacting) [68]. 10
- checkout completion rate Checkout completion rate is a percentage of visits that result in an order once the 'checkout' button has been selected.. 10
- NPS The Net Promoter Score (NPS) is one of the simplest customer satisfaction and loyality measures, which asks customers only one question on 0 to 10 rating scale: "How likely is it that you would recommend our company to a friend or a colleague?" [45].. 15
- **order conversion rate** Order conversion rate is the number of orders taken divided by the total number of visits during the same time period [69]. 10
- **p-value** The P value, or calculated probability, is the probability of finding the observed, or more extreme, results when the null hypothesis of a study question is true. [70].. 23

Bibliography

- B. Stevenson, "The internet and job search," tech. rep., National Bureau of Economic Research, 2008.
- [2] P. Kuhn and H. Mansour, "Is internet job search still ineffective?," The Economic Journal, vol. 124, no. 581, pp. 1213–1233, 2014.
- [3] P. Kuhn and M. Skuterud, "Internet job search and unemployment durations," *The American Economic Review*, vol. 94, no. 1, pp. 218–232, 2004.
- [4] Eurostat, "Employment and unemployment (LFS)statistics illustrated," 2017.
- [5] J. Nielsen, "Conversion Rates," 2013.
- [6] W3C, "Usability ISO 9241 definition," 2002.
- [7] J. Huang, R. W. White, and S. Dumais, "No clicks, no problem: using cursor movements to understand and improve search," in *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, pp. 1225–1234, ACM, 2011.
- [8] S. Jana and S. Chatterjee, "Quantifying web-site visits using web statistics: an extended cybermetrics study," *Online Information Review*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 191–199, 2004.
- [9] Similartech, "Top Analytics Technologiesleading analytics technologies share on the web," 2017.
- [10] L. Hasan, A. Morris, and S. Probets, "Using google analytics to evaluate the usability of e-commerce sites," in *International Conference on Human Centered Design*, pp. 697–706, Springer, 2009.
- [11] C. Goward, "Use the PIE Method to Prioritize Ecommerce Tests," 2013.
- [12] Unbounce, "What is A/B testing?," 2017.
- [13] C. Goward, "Internet Usage," 2016.

- [14] M. L. Jattuso and E. F. Sinar, "Source effects in internet-based screening procedures," *International Journal of Selection and Assessment*, vol. 11, no. 2-3, pp. 137–140, 2003.
- [15] I. Nikolaou, "Social networking web sites in job search and employee recruitment," International Journal of Selection and Assessment, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 179–189, 2014.
- [16] G. N. Howardson and T. S. Behrend, "Using the internet to recruit employees: Comparing the effects of usability expectations and objective technological characteristics on internet recruitment outcomes," *Computers in Human Behavior*, vol. 31, pp. 334–342, 2014.
- [17] L. F. Thompson, P. W. Braddy, and K. L. Wuensch, "E-recruitment and the benefits of organizational web appeal," *Computers in Human Behavior*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 2384–2398, 2008.
- [18] P. W. Braddy, A. W. Meade, and C. M. Kroustalis, "Online recruiting: The effects of organizational familiarity, website usability, and website attractiveness on viewers' impressions of organizations," *Computers in Human Behavior*, vol. 24, no. 6, pp. 2992–3001, 2008.
- [19] N. Musaa, S. N. Junaini, and Y. R. Bujang, "Improving usability of e-recruitment website: A preliminary study on sarawak government website," *PACIS 2006 Proceedings*, p. 56, 2006.
- [20] B. Shackel and S. J. Richardson, Human factors for informatics usability. Cambridge university press, 1991.
- [21] M. Mantel, "A basic framework for cost-justifying usability engineering," Costjustifying usability, p. 9, 1994.
- [22] M. Rajanen and N. Iivari, "Usability cost-benefit analysis: How usability became a curse word?," in *IFIP Conference on Human-Computer Interaction*, pp. 511–524, Springer, 2007.
- [23] J. Nielsen, "Usability inspection methods," in Conference companion on Human factors in computing systems, pp. 413–414, ACM, 1994.
- [24] J. Nielsen and R. Molich, "Heuristic evaluation of user interfaces," in Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on Human factors in computing systems, pp. 249–256, ACM, 1990.
- [25] A. Woolrych and G. Cockton, "Why and when five test users aren't enough," in Proceedings of IHM-HCI 2001 conference, vol. 2, pp. 105–108, Citeseer, 2001.
- [26] M. Y. Ivory and M. A. Hearst, "The state of the art in automating usability evaluation of user interfaces," ACM Computing Surveys (CSUR), vol. 33, no. 4, pp. 470–516, 2001.

- [27] H. Okada and T. Asahi, "Guitester: A log-based usability testing tool for graphical user interfaces," *IEICE Transactions on information and systems*, vol. 82, no. 6, pp. 1030–1041, 1999.
- [28] D. Waisberg and A. Kaushik, "Web analytics 2.0: empowering customer centricity," *The original Search Engine Marketing Journal*, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 5–11, 2009.
- [29] B. Plaza, "Google analytics for measuring website performance," Tourism Management, vol. 32, no. 3, pp. 477–481, 2011.
- [30] B. Clifton, Advanced web metrics with Google Analytics. John Wiley & Sons, 2012.
- [31] E. Fettman, "The Google Analytics Conversion Funnel Survival Guide," 2012.
- [32] A. Poole and L. J. Ball, "Eye tracking in hci and usability research," *Encyclopedia of human computer interaction*, vol. 1, pp. 211–219, 2006.
- [33] C. Ehmke and S. Wilson, "Identifying web usability problems from eye-tracking data," in Proceedings of the 21st British HCI Group Annual Conference on People and Computers: HCI... but not as we know it-Volume 1, pp. 119–128, British Computer Society, 2007.
- [34] M. C. Chen, J. R. Anderson, and M. H. Sohn, "What can a mouse cursor tell us more?: correlation of eye/mouse movements on web browsing," in *CHI'01 extended* abstracts on Human factors in computing systems, pp. 281–282, ACM, 2001.
- [35] E. Arroyo, T. Selker, and W. Wei, "Usability tool for analysis of web designs using mouse tracks," in *CHI'06 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems*, pp. 484–489, ACM, 2006.
- [36] O. Špakov and D. Miniotas, "Visualization of eye gaze data using heat maps," *Elektronika ir Elektrotechnika*, vol. 74, no. 2, pp. 55–58, 2015.
- [37] Hotjar, "8 Heatmap Tests that reveal visitor behavior," 2017.
- [38] Klipfolio, "What is a KPImeasure your performance against key business objectives," 2017.
- [39] W. W. Moe and P. S. Fader, "Dynamic conversion behavior at e-commerce sites," *Management Science*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 326–335, 2004.
- [40] P. Laya, "13 Ways to Increase Your Conversion Rate Right Now.," 2017.
- [41] D. Lavinsky, "How To Increase Conversion Rates," 2014.
- [42] Optimizely, "How to Improve Conversion Rates," 2017.
- [43] N. Patel, "How to Build a Conversion Funnel That Will Triple Your Profits," 2016.

- [44] D. Chaffey and M. Patron, "From web analytics to digital marketing optimization: Increasing the commercial value of digital analytics," *Journal of Direct, Data and Digital Marketing Practice*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 30–45, 2012.
- [45] G. Huang and H.-l. Wang, "Improving the predictive validity of nps in customer satisfaction surveys," in *International Conference on Cross-Cultural Design*, pp. 458– 469, Springer, 2014.
- [46] J. Cutroni, Google Analytics: Understanding Visitor Behavior. "O'Reilly Media, Inc.", 2010.
- [47] Optimizely, "Click-Through Rate," 2016.
- [48] G. Analytics, "Enhanced Ecommerce," 2016.
- [49] G. T. Manager, "Google Tag Manager overview," 2017.
- [50] J. Nielsen, "Scrolling and Attention," 2010.
- [51] H. Sauermann and M. Roach, "Increasing web survey response rates in innovation research: An experimental study of static and dynamic contact design features," *Research Policy*, vol. 42, no. 1, pp. 273–286, 2013.
- [52] C. Goward, "How to prioritize conversion rate optimization tests using PIE," 2013.
- [53] G. Reeves, "Usability simplified: A basic guide to undertaking effective usability testing," 2016.
- [54] R. Kohavi, "Online Controlled Experimentslessons from running a/b/n tests for 12 years," 2015. KDD2015, Sydney.
- [55] B. Christian, "The A/B Test: Inside the Technology That's Changing the Rules of Business," 2012.
- [56] G. Coelho, "Start here: Statistics for A/B testing," 2016.
- [57] G. T. Manager, "Developer Guide," 2016.
- [58] G. Analytics, "Event Tracking," 2016.
- [59] A. Birkett, "Ignorant No More: Crash Course on A/B Testing Statistics," 2016.
- [60] O. Dialogue, "Change in ABtest evaluation method," 2016.
- [61] L. Wroblewski, "Inline validation in web forms," URL: http://www. alistapart. com/articles/inline-validation-in-web-forms, 2009.
- [62] J. Nielsen, "Banner Blindness: Old and New Findings," 2007.
- 78

- [63] I. DIS, "9241-210: 2010. ergonomics of human system interaction-part 210: Humancentred design for interactive systems," *International Standardization Organization* (ISO). Switzerland, 2009.
- [64] S. Mullin, "Sample Pollution: The A/B Testing Problem You Don't Know You Have," 2015.
- [65] H. H. Kuan, G.-W. Bock, and V. Vathanophas, "Comparing the effects of usability on customer conversion and retention at e-commerce websites," in System Sciences, 2005. HICSS'05. Proceedings of the 38th Annual Hawaii International Conference on, pp. 174a–174a, IEEE, 2005.
- [66] W. H. Delone and E. R. McLean, "The delone and mclean model of information systems success: a ten-year update," *Journal of management information systems*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 9–30, 2003.
- [67] M. Sam, M. Fazli, and M. N. H. Tahir, "Website quality and consumer online purchase intention of air ticket," 2009.
- [68] Cloudberry, "A website owner's guide to google analytics bounce rates," 2016.
- [69] Y. Riedel, "Order Conversion Rate (OCR)," 2011.
- [70] S. Limited, "P Values," 2017.